UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, D.C. 20549

SCHEDULE 14A

Proxy Statement Pursuant to Section 14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (Amendment No.)

Filed by the Registrant \boxtimes Filed by a Party other than the Registrant \Box

Check the appropria

Preliminary Proxy Statement
Confidential, for Use of the Commission Only (as permitted by Rule 14a-6(e)(2))

Definitive Proxy Statement Definitive Additional Materials

Soliciting Material Pursuant to §240.14a-12

CONSTRUCTION PARTNERS, INC.

(Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter)

(Name of Person(s) Filing Proxy Statement, if Other Than the Registrant)

- Payment of Filing Fee (Check the appropriate box):

 No fee required.

 Fee paid previously with preliminary ma

 Fee computed on table in exhibit require Fee paid previously with preliminary materials.
 Fee computed on table in exhibit required by Item 25(b) per Exchange Act Rules 14a-6(i)(1) and 0-11.

PRELIMINARY PROXY STATEMENT - SUBJECT TO COMPLETION DATED JANUARY 9, 2023



NOTICE OF ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2023

NOTICE IS HERBY GIVEN that the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Annual Meeting") of Construction Partners, Inc. (the "Company") will be held on Thursday, February 23, 2023, at 9:00 a.m., Central Time, at the DoubleTree by Hilton, located at 2740 Ross Clark Circle, Dothan, Alabama 36301. The Annual Meeting is being held for the following purposes:

- 1. to elect two Class II directors to serve for a three-year term expiring at the 2026 Annual Meeting of Stockholders;
- 2. to ratify the appointment of RSM US LLP as the Company's independent registered public accountants for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2023;
- 3. to approve an amendment to the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the liability of certain officers of the Company; and
- 4. to transact such other business as may properly come before the Annual Meeting or any adjournment, postponement or recess thereof.

The Board of Directors has established December 27, 2022 as the record date for the Annual Meeting. Only holders of the Company's Class A or Class B common stock at the close of business on the record date are entitled to notice of, and to vote at, the Annual

This proxy statement provides you with detailed information about the proposals to be voted on at the Annual Meeting. With this proxy statement, we are also including a copy of our 2022 Annual Report on Form 10-K (the "Annual Report") in order to provide you with additional information about the Company. We encourage you to read this proxy statement and the Annual Report carefully.

The Annual Meeting may be adjourned from time to time without notice other than announcement at the Annual Meeting, and any business for which notice is hereby given may be transacted at any such adjournment.

By Order of the Board of Directors, Hal A Flore

Ned N. Fleming, III

Executive Chairman of the Board of Directors

Dothan, Alabama

January ____, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	Page
Important Information about the Annual Meeting and Voting	<u>2</u>
Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management	<u>7</u>
Management and Corporate Governance	<u>11</u>
Our Board of Directors	<u>11</u>
Information about the Nominees and Other Directors	11
Board Skills, Experience and Diversity	<u>13</u>
Information about Executive Officers Who Are Not Also Directors	<u>14</u>
Certain Director and Executive Officer Relationships	<u>15</u>
Director Independence and Controlled Company Exemption	<u>15</u>
Board Leadership Structure	<u>16</u>
Meetings of the Board	<u>16</u>
Committees of the Board	<u>16</u>
Role of the Board in Risk Oversight	<u>19</u>
Code of Business Conduct and Ethics	<u>20</u>
Corporate Governance Guidelines	<u>20</u>
Nomination and Consideration of Director Candidates	<u>20</u>
Executive Sessions	<u>22</u>
Stockholder Communications with the Board	<u>22</u>
Executive Officer and Director Compensation	<u>23</u>
Compensation Discussion and Analysis	<u>23</u>
Summary Compensation Table	<u>33</u>
Grants of Plan-Based Awards	<u>35</u>
Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year-End	<u>37</u>
Option Exercises and Stock Vested	<u>38</u>
Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans	<u>38</u>
Potential Payments upon Termination or a Change in Control	<u>38</u>
<u>Director Compensation</u>	<u>40</u>
Compensation Policies and Practices Related to Risk Management	<u>41</u>
Chief Executive Officer Pay Ratio	<u>42</u>
Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation	<u>42</u>
Compensation Committee Report	<u>45</u>
Certain Relationships and Related Party Transactions	<u>46</u>
Review and Approval of Related Party Transactions	<u>46</u>
Transactions with Related Parties	<u>46</u>
Delinquent Section 16(a) Reports	<u>49</u>
Report of the Audit Committee	<u>50</u>
Proposal 1: Election of Class II Directors	<u>51</u>
<u>General</u>	<u>51</u>
Vote Required: Board Recommendation	<u>51</u>

Table of Contents

Annex A: Certificate of Amendment to Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation

Proposal 2: Ratification of Appointment of Independent Registered Public Accountants	<u>52</u>
General	<u>52</u>
Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policy	<u>52</u>
Fees Paid to RSM	<u>52</u>
Vote Required; Board Recommendation	<u>53</u>
Proposal 3: Approval of Amendment to Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation	<u>54</u>
<u>General</u>	<u>54</u>
Vote Required; Board Recommendation	<u>54</u>
Other Matters	<u>55</u>
Deadline for Stockholder Proposals	<u>55</u>
Annual Report on Form 10-K	55

CONSTRUCTION PARTNERS, INC.

PROXY STATEMENT FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD THURSDAY, FEBRUARY 23, 2023

This proxy statement (the "Proxy Statement"), along with the accompanying Notice of Annual Meeting of Stockholders (the "Notice"), is furnished on behalf of Construction Partners, Inc. (the "Company") by its board of directors (the "Board") and management in connection with the solicitation of your proxy to be voted at the 2023 Annual Meeting of Stockholders of the Company (the "Annual Meeting") to be held at 9:00 a.m., Central Time, on Thursday, February 23, 2023, at the DoubleTree by Hilton, located at 2740 Ross Clark Circle, Dothan, Alabama 36301, and at any adjournments, postponements or recesses thereof.

In this Proxy Statement, unless the context suggests or requires otherwise, references to "the Company," "we," "us" and "our" mean Construction Partners, Inc., a Delaware corporation, and, as appropriate, our subsidiaries. References to "SunTx" mean SunTx Capital Partners, a private equity firm based in Dallas, Texas. SunTx, together with its principals and their respective affiliates, collectively own a controlling interest in our common stock.

We began mailing this Proxy Statement and the accompanying Notice on or about January _____, 2023 to all stockholders of the Company entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

IMPORTANT NOTICE REGARDING THE AVAILABILITY OF PROXY MATERIALS FOR THE ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS TO BE HELD ON FEBRUARY 23, 2023

This Proxy Statement is available for viewing, downloading and printing at www.proxyvote.com. Additionally, you can find a copy of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 (the "Annual Report"), which includes our annual financial statements, on the website of the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") at www.sec.gov, or by following the "Investors - SEC Filings" link on our website at www.constructionpartners.net. You may also obtain a printed copy of our Annual Report, including our financial statements, free of charge by sending a written request to the principal executive office of the Company at the following address: Construction Partners, Inc., 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303, Attention: Secretary. Exhibits will be provided upon written request and payment of an appropriate processing fee.

IMPORTANT INFORMATION ABOUT THE ANNUAL MEETING AND VOTING

Why am I receiving these materials?

The Board, on behalf of the Company, is providing these proxy materials to you in connection with the Annual Meeting. Stockholders are invited to attend the Annual Meeting and are requested to vote on the proposals described in this Proxy Statement. This Proxy Statement, along with the Notice, summarizes the purposes of the Annual Meeting and certain information that will assist you in determining how to vote at the Annual Meeting.

What is a prove

A proxy is your legal designation of another person, called a proxy holder, to vote the shares that you own. If you designate someone as your proxy holder in a written document, that document is called a proxy. We have designated Ned N. Fleming, III, our Executive Chairman, Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer, to act as proxy holders at the Annual Meeting as to all shares for which proxies are returned or voting instructions are provided by internet or telephonic voting.

What is a proxy statement?

A proxy statement is a document that SEC regulations require us to give you when we ask you to sign a proxy card designating the proxy holders described above to vote on your behalf.

Who is soliciting my proxy?

This proxy solicitation is being made on behalf of the Company by its Board and management. The cost of this solicitation, including the cost of distributing the proxy materials, will be borne by the Company. Officers and employees of the Company may solicit proxies, either through personal contact or by mail, telephone or other electronic means. These officers and employees will not receive additional compensation for soliciting proxies. Brokerage houses, nominees, fiduciaries, and other custodians will be requested to forward soliciting materials to beneficial owners and will be reimbursed by the Company for their reasonable out-of-pocket expenses incurred in sending proxy materials to beneficial owners.

What is included in these materials?

These proxy materials include:

- · the Proxy Statement for our Annual Meeting;
- · a proxy card with a prepaid return envelope; and
- our Annual Report, which includes our audited consolidated financial statements.

This Proxy Statement and form of proxy are being mailed or made available to our stockholders on or about January ____, 2023. The Annual Report does not form any part of the materials for solicitation of proxies.

What proposals will be voted on at the Annual Meeting?

The following three proposals are scheduled to be voted on at the Annual Meeting:

- Proposal 1: the election of two Class II directors to serve for a three-year term expiring at the 2026 Annual Meeting of Stockholders
- <u>Proposal 2</u>: the ratification of the appointment of RSM US LLP ("RSM") as the Company's independent registered public accountants for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2023
- Proposal 3: the approval of an amendment to the Company's Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (the "Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation") to limit the liability of certain officers of the Company

Who may yote at the Annual Meeting

The Board has fixed December 27, 2022 as the record date (the "Record Date") for determining stockholders of the Company entitled to receive notice of and vote at the Annual Meeting. Only stockholders of record as of the close of business on the Record Date are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting. On the Record Date, there were (i) 41,367,731 shares of Class A common stock, par value \$0.001, issued and outstanding, held by 275 stockholders of record, including \$21,849 shares held by funds and entities controlled by SunTx and its principals and their respective affiliates, and (ii) 11,352,915 shares of Class B common stock, par value \$0.001, issued and outstanding, held by 34 stockholders of record, including \$9,25,997 shares held by funds and entities controlled by SunTx and its principals and their respective affiliates. The actual number of beneficial holders of our Class A common stock is significantly greater than the number of stockholders of record and includes stockholders who are beneficial owners, but whose shares are held by banks, brokers and other nominees.

What are my voting rights under the Company's dual class equity structure?

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides for a dual class common stock structure consisting of Class B common stock. In this Proxy Statement, we refer to the Class B common stock and class B common stock are identical, except with respect to voting rights, conversion rights and certain transfer restrictions applicable to our Class B common stock. With respect to each proposal to come before the stockholders at the Annual Meeting, including the election of directors, each share of Class A common stock is entitled to ten vote, as of the Record Date, there or Class B common stock outstanding, representing 78.5% of our total equity ownership and 26.7% of the total voting power of our outstanding common stock outstanding, representing 78.5% of our total equity ownership and 73.3% of the total voting power of our outstanding common stock. As of the Record Date, funds and entities controlled by SunTx and its principals and their respective affiliates beneficially owned 921,849 shares of Class A common stock and 8,925,997 shares of Class B common stock. As a result of this ownership structure, holders of our Class B common stock and SunTx and its principals and their respective affiliates in particular, have the ability to elect all of the members of our Board and to control the outcome of any other proposals to come before the stockholders at the Annual Meeting.

If I hold my shares through a brokerage firm, bank or other nominee, how do I vote at the Annual Meeting?

If your shares are held through a brokerage firm, bank or other nominee (collectively, "nominees"), then you are considered the beneficial owner of shares held in "street name," and these proxy materials are being forwarded to you by your nominee, who is considered the stockholder of record with respect to those shares. As the beneficial owner, you are invited to attend the Annual Meeting. However, you may vote shares held in "street name" in person at the Annual Meeting only if you obtain a signed proxy from the record holder (your nominee) giving you the right to vote the shares. You also have the right to direct your nominee how to vote your shares. Your nominee should have enclosed a voting instruction form explaining the process for voting your shares.

What is a broker non-vote?

A "broker non-vote" occurs when a nominee holding shares for a beneficial owner does not vote on a particular proposal because the nominee has not received instructions from the beneficial owner about how to vote on the proposal and does not have discretionary voting power for that proposal. If your shares are held in street name through a nominee and you do not instruct your nominee about how to vote your shares, then your nominee may vote your shares only on routine matters or, in its discretion, may leave your shares unvoted. Broker non-votes will be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum.

The ratification of RSM as our independent registered public accounting firm for our fiscal year ending September 30, 2023 (Proposal 2) is the only routine matter to be presented at the Annual Meeting. The other matters are non-routine, and brokers will not be allowed to vote on these proposals without specific voting instructions from beneficial owners.

If I am a stockholder of record, how do I vote at the Annual Meeting?

If your shares are registered directly in your name with the Company's transfer agent, Continental Stock Transfer & Trust Company, Inc. ("Continental"), then you are considered the stockholder of record with respect to those shares, and these proxy materials are being sent directly to you. As the stockholder of record, you may vote your shares in person at the Annual Meeting, If you choose to vote your shares in person at the Annual Meeting, please bring to the Annual Meeting proof of your identity and your ownership of the Company's common stock on the Record Date, such as the enclosed proxy card or a statement of ownership from Continental. Even if you plan to attend the Annual Meeting, the Company recommends that you vote your shares in advance as described below so that your vote will be counted if you later decide not to, or are otherwise unable to, attend the Annual Meeting.

You also have the right to grant your voting proxy directly to the persons named as proxy holders, Ned N. Fleming, III, our Executive Chairman, Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer, and R. Alan Palmer, our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, by any of the following means:

- . By Internet: Go to the website www.proxyvote.com and follow the instructions. You will need the control number included on the enclosed proxy card in order to vote by internet.
- By Telephone: Dial toll-free 1-800-690-6903 and follow the recorded instructions. You will need the control number included on the enclosed proxy card in order to vote by telephone.
- By Mail: Mark your selections on the enclosed proxy card, date and sign your name exactly as it appears on the proxy card and mail the proxy card in the enclosed pre-paid envelope. Mailed proxy cards must be received no later than February 22, 2023 in order to be counted at the Annual Meeting.

In accordance with the Company's Amended and Restated By-laws (the "Amended and Restated By-laws"), a complete list of stockholders of record who are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will be available for inspection during the ten-day period ending on the day before the Annual Meeting at the main office of the Company during regular business hours.

May I revoke my proxy or change my voting instructions?

You may revoke your proxy or change your voting instructions prior to the Annual Meeting. If your shares are held through a nominee, you must follow the instructions from your nominee on how to change or revoke your voting instructions or how to vote in person at the Annual Meeting. If you are a stockholder of record, you may enter new voting instructions by using the internet or telephone methods described above or by mailing a new proxy card bearing a later date. Any of these methods will automatically revoke your earlier voting instructions if they are received by 11:59 p.m., Central Time, on February 22, 2023. You may also enter a new vote by attending the Annual Meeting in person. Your attendance at the Annual Meeting in person will not cause your previously granted proxy to be revoked unless you cast a new vote at the Annual Meeting.

What vote is required to approve each proposal, how are abstentions and broker non-votes treated and what are my choices when voting?

The election of directors will be determined by a plurality of the votes cast by the stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote in the election of directors. Under a plurality voting standard, the directors who are elected to serve on our Board will be the three nominees receiving the highest number of votes cast in the election. For each nominee, sychocholders may either vote "FOR" that nominee or "WITHHOLD" their vote with respect to that nominee. Accordingly, shares electing to "WITHHOLD" from voting for a particular nominee and broker non-votes will be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum, but will have no effect on the election of directors.

Approval of Proposal 2 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote. Under this standard, Proposal 2 will be approved if the number of votes cast in favor of the proposal exceeds the number of votes cast against it. With respect to Proposal 2, stockholders may either vote "FOR" or "AGAINST" the proposal or may "ABSTAIN" from voting on the proposal. Shares abstaining from voting on Proposal 2 will be counted as present for purposes of establishing a quorum but will have no effect on the outcome of the vote. Broker non-votes are not applicable to Proposal 2 because your broker has discretionary authority to vote your shares of common stock with respect to such proposal.

Approval of Proposal 3 requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares outstanding and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting. With respect to Proposal 3, stockholders may vote "FOR" or "AGAINST" the proposal or may "ABSTAIN" from voting on the proposal. Shares abstaining from voting on the proposal and broker non-votes will have the same effect as votes "AGAINST" Proposal 3.

The holders of our common stock do not have cumulative voting rights with respect to the matters to be acted on at the Annual Meeting. Therefore, stockholders holding a majority in voting power of the shares of our common stock entitled to vote generally in the election of directors will be able to elect all of our directors.

What is the Roard's voting recommendation for the proposals

The Board recommends that you vote your shares 'FOR' each of the nominees to the Board and "FOR" the approval of Proposals 2 and 3. If you are a record holder who returns a completed proxy card that does not specify how you want to vote your shares on the proposals, your shares will be voted in accordance with the Board recommendations described above. The Board urges you to review these proxy materials carefully before you vote.

Where can I find the voting results of the Annual Meeting?

We will announce preliminary voting results at the Annual Meeting and publish preliminary results, or final results if available, in a Current Report on Form 8-K within four business days after the Annual Meeting. If final results are unavailable at the time at which we file the Form 8-K, then we will file an amended report on Form 8-K to disclose the final voting results within four business days after the final voting results are known.

What happens if additional proposals are presented at the Annual Meeting?

Other than the proposals described in this Proxy Statement, we do not expect any matters to be presented for a vote at the Annual Meeting. If you grant a proxy, the persons named as proxy holders, Ned N. Fleming, III, our Executive Chairman, Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer, and R. Alan Palmer, our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer, will have the discretion to vote your shares on any additional matters properly presented for a vote at the Annual Meeting. If, for any reason, one or more of the Company's nominees is not available as a candidate for director, then the persons named as proxy holders will vote shares for which completed proxies are returned for such other candidates as may be nominated by the Board.

What is the quorum requirement for the Annual Meeting?

The presence in person or by proxy of the holders of shares representing a majority of the voting power of all outstanding shares of the Company's common stock entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting will constitute a quorum at the Annual Meeting. Abstentions and broker non-votes are counted as present for the purpose of determining the presence of a quorum.

Who will count the vote?

We have engaged Broadridge Financial Solutions, Inc. to tabulate the votes represented by proxies from brokerage firms, banks and other nominees and stockholders of record. A representative of the Company will act as the inspector of election.

Is my vote confidential?

Proxy instructions, ballots and voting tabulations that identify individual stockholders are handled in a manner that protects your voting privacy. Your vote will not be disclosed either within the Company or to third parties, except (i) as necessary to meet applicable legal requirements, (ii) to allow for the tabulation and certification of the votes and (iii) to facilitate a successful proxy solicitation by the Board.

Do I have any dissenters' or appraisal rights with respect to any of the matters to be voted on at the Annual Meeting?

No. None of our stockholders have any dissenters' or appraisal rights with respect to the matters to be voted on at the Annual Meeting

May I propose actions for consideration at next year's Annual Meeting of Stockholders or nominate individuals to serve as directors?

You may submit proposals and director nominations for consideration at future Annual Meetings of Stockholders as follows:

Stockholder Proposals under Rule 14a-8: In order for a proposal by a stockholder of the Company to be eligible to be included in the Company's proxy statement for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to the proposal process mandated by Rule 14a-8; ("Rule 14a-8") under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act"), the proposal generally must be received by the Company on or before September 26, 2023 and must comply with the informational and other requirements set forth in Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act.

Inclusion of Stockholder Director Candidates on Company Proxy Card Stockholders who intend to solicit proxies in support of director nominees other than our nominees must provide notice to our Secretary that sets forth the information required by Rule 14a-19 of the Exchange Act in accordance with and within the time period prescribed in the advance notice provisions of our Amended and Restated By-laws.

Other Stockholder Proposals and Nomination of Director Candidates: The Company's Amended and Restated By-laws also permit stockholders to nominate directors or submit proposals for a vote at a meeting of stockholders outside of the process provided by Rule 14a-8. In order for a stockholder to raise a proposal from the floor at an Annual Meeting of Stockholders or nominate an individual for election as a director, the proposal or nomination generally must be received by the Company not more than 120 days or less than 90 days before the first anniversary of the date of the preceding year's Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Thus, in order for a proposal or nomination to be timely for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the proposal, together with the information required under the applicable by-law provision, generally must be received by the Company not earlier than October 26, 2023 or later than November 25, 2023.

Copy of Amended and Restated By-law Provisions: Our Amended and Restated By-laws are available on the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov. You may also contact our Secretary at our corporate headquarters for a copy of the relevant provisions of our Amended and Restated By-laws regarding the requirements for making stockholder proposals and nominating director candidates. Additionally, a copy of our Amended and Restated By-laws is available on our website at www.constructionpartners.net under the "Investors - Governance" tab.

For additional information about the deadlines for stockholder proposals and nominations for director candidates, see the discussion below under the heading "Deadline for Stockholder Proposals."

What does it mean if I receive more than one set of proxy materials?

If you received more than one set of proxy materials, then your shares are registered in different names or are in more than one account. For each set of proxy materials that you receive, please submit your vote for the control number that has been assigned to you n such materials.

How do I obtain a separate set of proxy materials if I share an address with other stockholders?

To reduce expenses, in some cases, we may deliver one set of proxy materials to certain stockholders who share an address, unless otherwise requested by one or more of the stockholders. However, in such situations, a separate proxy card has been included with the proxy materials ror each stockholder. If you have received only one set of proxy materials, you may request separate copies to be delivered promptly at no additional cost to you by calling us at (334) 673-9763 or by writing to us at Construction Partners, Inc., 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303, Attention: Secretary. We hereby undertake to deliver promptly, upon written or oral request, a copy of the proxy materials to a stockholder at a shared address to which as single set of proxy materials was delivered.

If I share an address with other stockholders of the Company, how can we receive only one set of proxy materials for future meetings:

You may request that we send you and the other stockholders who share an address with you only one set of proxy materials by calling us at (334) 673-9763 or by writing to us at Construction Partners, Inc., 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303, Attention: Secretary.

SECURITY OWNERSHIP OF CERTAIN BENEFICIAL OWNERS AND MANAGEMENT

The following table sets forth certain information regarding the beneficial ownership of our common stock as of the Record Date by: (i) each of our directors, including each director nominee; (ii) each of our named executive officers (our "NEOs"); (iii) all of our directors and executive officers as a group; and (iv) each stockholder known by the Company to beneficially own more than 5% of a class of our common stock. Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with the rules of the SEC and includes voting or investment power with respect to the securities. Shares of common stock that an individual or group has the right to acquire within 60 days of the Record Date, including through the exercises of derivative securities, such as options, as options, and the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of such individual or group, but are not deemed to be outstanding for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other person shown in the table.

The applicable percentage of ownership is based on a total of 41,367,731 shares of Class A common stock and 11,352,915 shares of Class B common stock outstanding as of the Record Date. Each share of Class A common stock is entitled to one vote per share, and each share of Class B common stock is entitled to ten votes per share. The Class A common stock and Class B common stock to tegether on all matters submitted to a vote of stockholders, unless otherwise required by applicable law, our Amended and Restated By-laws. Neither class of our common stock has cumulative voting rights. Except as indicated in the footnotes below, we believe, based on information furnished to us, that the persons and entities named in the table below have sole voting and investment power with respect to all shares of our common stock that they beneficially own. The Company does not know of any arrangements, including any pledge by any person of the Company's securities, the operation of which may at a subsequent date result in a change in control of the Company. Unless otherwise indicated, the address for each director and NEO is: c/o Construction Partners, Inc., 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303.

	Common Stock Beneficially Owned							
	Cla	ss A		Clas	is B			
Name of Beneficial Holder	Shares	% of 6	Class	Shares	% of C	Class	% of Tota Power †	1 Voting
5% STOCKHOLDERS								
SunTx Capital Management Corp. (1) (3)	37,248	*		2,476,469	21.8	%	16.0	%
SunTx Capital II Management Corp. (2)(3)	663,064	1.6	%	3,680,678	32.4	%	24.2	%
Grace, Ltd. (4)	_	_		1,250,000	11.0	%	8.1	%
Geneva Capital Management LLC (5)	2,364,265	5.7	%	_	_		1.5	%
Conestoga Capital Advisors, LLC (6)	5,557,267	13.4	%	_	_		3.6	%
Wasatch Advisors, Inc. (7)	3,434,259	8.3	%	_	_		2.2	%
Kayne Anderson Rudnick Investment Management LLC (8)	4,775,394	11.5	%	_	_		3.1	%
Blackrock, Inc. (9)	2,154,474	5.2	%	_	_		1.4	%
DIRECTORS								
Ned N. Fleming, III (10) (11)	861,387	2.1	%	7,868,746	69.3	%	51.4	%
Craig Jennings (10) (12)	730,043	1.8	%	6,598,926	58.1	%	43.1	%
Mark R. Matteson (10) (13)	731,043	1.8	%	6,772,619	59.7	%	44.2	%
Michael H. McKay (14)	58,291	*		35,406	*		*	
Charles E. Owens (15)	_	_		1,252,695	11.0	%	8.1	%
Stefan L. Shaffer (16)	47,495	*		_	_		*	
Noreen E. Skelly (17)	39,091	*		_	_		*	
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III (18)	131,877	*		476,523	4.2	%	3.2	%
NON-DIRECTOR NEOS								
M. Brett Armstrong (19)	52,855	*		20,160	*		*	
Robert P. Flowers (20)	63,367	*		5,990	*		*	
	,							

	Common Stock Beneficially Owned						
	Class A		Class B				
Name of Beneficial Holder	Shares	% of C	Class	Shares	% of Cl	ass	% of Total Voting Power †
John L. Harper (21)	171,621	*					*
R. Alan Palmer (22)	28,500	*		80,209	*		*
All Directors and Executive Officers as a Group (15 persons)	1,612,962	3.9	%	10,796,980	95.1	%	70.7 %

[†] Represents the voting power with respect to all shares of Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding as of the Record Date, voting as a single class.

(1) Consists of (a) 37,248 shares of Class A common stock and 1,613,061 shares of Class B common stock held directly by SunTx Fulcrum Fund Prime, L.P. ("SunTx Fulcrum Fund"), (b) 553,088 shares of Class B common stock held Consists of (a) 37,248 shares of Class B common stock and 1,013,001 shares of Class B common stock held directly by SunTx Fulcrum Putch Investors Prime, L.P. ("SunTx Fulcrum Fund and SunTx Fulcrum Fund securities of the Company held by SunTx Fulcrum Fund and SunTx Fulcrum Fund, SunTx Fulcrum Fund, SunTx Fulcrum Fund SunTx Fund SunTx Fulcrum Fund, SunTx Fund SunTx Fund

⁽²⁾ Consists of (a) 428,817 shares of Class A common stock and 2,452,414 shares of Class B common stock held directly by SunTx Capital Partners II, L.P. ("SunTx Partners II"), (b) 234,247 shares of Class A common stock and 1,227,590 shares of Class B common stock held directly by SunTx Capital Partners II Dutch Investors, L.P. ("SunTx Partners II Dutch"), and (e) 674 shares of Class B common stock held directly by SunTx Capital II Management Corp. ("SunTx Partners II Outch"), and (e) 674 shares of Class B common stock held directly by SunTx Capital II Management Corp. ("SunTx Partners II GP, LP ("SunTx Partners II GP) is the general partner of SunTx Partners II and SunTx Partners II Dutch. Each such entity disclaims beneficial ownership of such securities except to the extent of its pecuniary interest therein. The business address of each of the foregoing entities is c/o SunTx Capital Management Corp., 5420 LBJ Freeway, Suite 1000, Dallas, Texas 75240.

Ownership of such securities executive Chairman of our Board, is the sole shareholder and director of SunTx Capital Management and is the majority shareholder and sole director of SunTx Capital II Management. Craig Jennings and Mark R. Matteson, each a director of the Company, are executive officers of SunTx Capital Management and shareholders of SunTx Capital II Management. Each of Mr. Fleming, Mr. Jennings and Mr. Matteson may be deemed to beneficially own securities of the Company held by SunTx Fulcrum Fund, SunTx Fulcrum Dutch Fund, SunTx Partners, SunTx Partners Dutch LP and SunTx Capital II Management (collectively, the "SunTx Entities"). Each such person disclaims beneficial ownership of such securities except to the extent of his pecuniary interest therein. The business address of each of the foregoing persons is c/o SunTx Capital Management Corp., 5420 LBJ Freeway, Suite 1000, Dallas, Texas 75240.

^{1000,} Datiss, 1243

- (5) Beneficial ownership information is as of December 31, 2021, as reported on a Schedule 13G filed by Geneva Capital Management LLC ("Geneva Capital Management") on February 11, 2022. As reported on the Schedule 13G, Geneva Capital Management beneficially owned a total of 2,364,265 shares of Class A common stock as of the report date. Of the reported shares, Geneva Capital Management held shared voting power over 2,250,538 shares and shared dispositive power over 2,364,265 shares. The address of the business office of Geneva Capital Management is 100 East Wisconsin Avenue, Suite 2550, Milwaukee, Wisconsin 53202.
- (6) Beneficial ownership information is as of December 31, 2021, as reported on a Schedule 13G/A filed by Conestoga Capital Advisors, LLC ("Conestoga") on January 10, 2022. As reported on the Schedule 13G/A, Conestoga beneficially owned a total of 5,557,267 shares of Class A common stock as of the report date, including 3,117,891 shares in the Conestoga Small Cap Fund. Of the reported shares, Conestoga had sole voting power over 5,338,943 shares and sole dispositive power over 5,557,267 shares. The address of the business office of Conestoga is 550 East Swedesford Road, Suite 120, Wayne, Pennsylvania 19087.
- (7) Beneficial ownership information is as of December 31, 2021, as reported on a Schedule 13G/A filed by Wasatch Advisors, Inc. ("Wasatch") on February 10, 2022. As reported on the Schedule 13G/A, Wasatch beneficially owned a total of 3,434,259 shares of Class A common stock as of the report date. Wasatch held sole voting and dispositive power over all shares that it beneficially owned as of such date. The address of the business office of Wasatch is 505 Wakara Way, Salt Lake City, Utah 84108.
- (8) Beneficial ownership information is as of April 30, 2022, as reported on a Schedule 13G/A filed by Kayne Anderson Rudnick Investment Management LLC ("Kayne Anderson") on May 9, 2022. As reported on the Schedule 13G/A, Kayne Anderson beneficially owned a total of 4,775,394 shares of Class A common stock as of the report date. Of the reported shares, Kayne Anderson held sole voting power over 2,791,922 shares, sole dispositive power over 3,426,864 shares, and shared voting and dispositive power over 1,348,530 shares. The address of the business office of Kayne Anderson is 2000 Avenue of the Stars, Suite 1110, Los Angeles, California 90067.
- (9) Beneficial ownership information is as of December 31, 2021, as reported on a Schedule 13G/A, filed by Blackrock, Inc. ("Blackrock") on February 3, 2022. As reported on the Schedule 13G/A, Blackrock beneficially owned a total of 2,154,474 shares of Class A common stock as of the report date. Of the reported shares, Blackrock held sole voting power over 2,130,844 shares and sole dispositive power over 2,154,474 shares. The address of the business office of Blackrock is 55 East 52nd Street, New York, New York 10055.
- [10] Includes shares of Class A and Class B common stock held by the SunTx Entities. See footnote 3 above.
- (11) Includes (a) 4,000 shares of Class A common stock owned by Mr. Fleming's spouse, (b) 272 shares of Class B common stock held by Boyle Fleming & Co, Inc., a corporation for which Mr. Fleming serves as an executive officer and, in such capacity, holds the power to vote and direct the disposition of the shares, (c) 1,700,199 shares of Class B common stock held by Malachi Holdings, L.P., a limited partnership for which Mr. Fleming serves as general partner and, in such capacity, holds the power to vote and direct the disposition of the shares, (d) 8,433 shares of Class B common stock held by the SunTx Capital Savings Plan FBO Ned N. Fleming, III, over which shares Mr. Fleming holds the power to vote and direct the disposition, and (e) 42,500 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-thirds of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares
- (12) Includes (a) 441,779 shares of Class B common stock held by CJCT Associates, L.P., a limited partnership for which Mr. Jennings serves as general partner and, in such capacity, holds the power to vote and direct the disposition of the shares and (b) 17,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-thirds of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2025.
- (13) Includes (a) 615,472 shares of Class B common stock held by AMDG Associates, L.P., a limited partnership for which Mr. Matteson serves as general partner and, in such capacity, holds the power to vote and direct the disposition of the shares and (b) 17,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-thirds of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2025.
- (14) Includes 17,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-thirds of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2025.
- (15) Includes 1,250,000 shares of Class B common stock held by Grace, Ltd. See footnote 4 above.
- (16) Includes 17,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-thirds of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2025.

- (17) Includes (a) 22.091 shares of Class A common stock held by the Skelly Revocable Trust under an agreement dated March 13, 2020, for which Ms. Skelly serves as co-trustee, and, in such capacity, shares the power to vote and direct the disposition of such shares, and (b) 17,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-thirds of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the shares on January 1, 2025.
- disposition of such shares, and (b) 17,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that will vest as to two-times of the shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-time or time shares on January 1, 2024.

 (18) Includes 134,582 shares of Class B common stock held by Tar Frog Investment Management, LLC, a limited liability company for which Mr. Smith serves as co-manager, and, in such capacity, shares the power to vote and direct the disposition of the shares. Also includes 122,899 restricted shares of Class A common stock that vested or will vest, as applicable, as follows: (a) 2,500 shares on January 4, 2023, (b) 5,869 shares on September 30, 2023, (c) 2,500 shares on January 4, 2024, (d) 55,870 shares on September 30, 2024, (e) 54,038 shares on September 30, 2025 and (f) 2,122 shares on September 30, 2026. As of the Record Date, Mr. Smith had pledged a total of 7,500 shares of Class A common stock and 316,941 shares of Class B common stock as security for personal financial arrangements. These pledges were approved by the Company in advance pursuant to the Company's policy governing such arrangements.
- (199) Includes 49,555 restricted shares of Class A common stock that vest as follows: (a) 3,113 shares on September 30, 2023, (b) 23,113 shares on September 30, 2024, (c) 22,163 shares on September 30, 2025, and (d) 1,166 shares on September 30, 2026.
- (20) Includes 60,218 restricted shares of Class A common stock that vest as follows: (a) 3,150 shares that vest in one-third increments on September 30, 2022, 2023 and 2024, (b) 4,410 shares that vest in one-fourth increments on
- Experiments on September 30, 2022, 2023, 2024 and 2025, and (c) 50,000 shares that vest as follows: (a) 3,150 shares that vest in one-buff increments on September 30, 2022, and 2023, 2024 and 2025, and (c) 50,000 shares here with one-buff increments on September 30, 2024 and 2025, and (c) 50,000 shares she with one-buff increments on September 30, 2024 and 2025, and (c) 50,000 shares held by the Harper serves as one-buff increments on September 30, 2024, and 2025.

 [21] Includes (a) 1,000 shares shed by the Harper Family Trust, for which Mr. Harper serves as co-trustee, and in such capacity shares the power to vote and direct the disposition of such shares. Also includes 60,621 restricted shares of Class A common stock that vest as follows: (a) 3,483 shares on September 30, 2024, (c) 27,398 shares on September 30, 2024, (c) 27,398 shares on September 30, 2024, and (c) 3,025, and (c) 3,025, and (c) 3,025, and (c) 3,026, and (c) 4,026, and governing such arrangements.
- (22) Includes 20,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock that vest in one-half increments on September 30, 2024 and 2025.

MANAGEMENT AND CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

Our Board of Directors

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation provides that the number of members of the Board will be determined from time to time by resolution of the Board. Currently, the Board consists of eight members. The Board is divided into three classes, with Classes I and III consisting of three directors each and Class II consisting of two directors. The directors in each class serve three-year terms, with one class elected each year.

Our current directors are divided into the following classes:

- Class I, consisting of Ned N. Fleming, III, Charles E. Owens and Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, whose terms will expire at the 2025 Annual Meeting of Stockholders;
- Class II, consisting of Craig Jennings and Mark R. Matteson, whose terms will expire at the Annual Meeting; and
- Class III, consisting of Michael H. McKay, Stefan L. Shaffer and Noreen E. Skelly, whose terms will expire at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

Information about the Nominees and Other Directors

Set forth below are the biographies of each of the nominees and our other directors, including their names, ages, the committees of the Board on which they serve, positions and offices held with the Company, if any, principal occupations or employment for at least the past five years, the length of their tenure as directors, and the names of other public companies in which such persons hold or have held directorships during the past five years. Additionally, information about the specific experience, qualifications, attributes or skills that led to the Board's conclusion that each person listed below should serve as a director is set forth below. The stock ownership of each director is set forth in the table above entitled "Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management."

Name	Age	Position
Ned N. Fleming, III (2)(3)	62	Executive Chairman of the Board
Craig Jennings	64	Director
Mark R. Matteson (2) (3)	59	Director
Michael H. McKay (1)	61	Director
Charles E. Owens (3)	72	Vice Chairman of the Board
Stefan L. Shaffer (1) (2)	65	Director
Noreen E. Skelly (1)	58	Director
Fred J. (Jule) Smith. III	53	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director

- (1) Member of the Audit Committee
- (2) Member of the Compensation Committee
- (3) Member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

Class II Nominees - Terms Expire at the Annual Meeting

Craig Jennings has served as a member of the Board since 2017. Since 2001, he has been a partner and Chief Financial Officer of SunTx. Prior to co-founding SunTx, Mr. Jennings was Vice President of Finance and Treasurer of Spinnaker Industries, Inc., a publicly traded materials manufacturing company, until its sale in 1999. Prior to that, Mr. Jennings held senior finance positions at a publicly traded oil field services company and a publicly traded food and beverage company, and also was a Senior Audit Manager with Ernst & Young LLP. Mr. Jennings received his Bachelor of Business Administration from the University of Toledo and is a Certified Public Accountant. We believe that Mr. Jennings' investment, financial and directorship experience makes him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Mark R. Matteson has served as a member of the Board since our inception. Since 2001, he has been a partner of SunTx. Prior to co-founding SunTx in 2001, Mr. Matteson was Vice President of Corporate Development of Spinnaker Industries, Inc., a publicly traded materials manufacturing company, until its sale in 1999. He currently serves as chairman of the board of directors of Freedom Truck Finance, LLC and as a member of the board of directors of Anchor Partners, LLC. Mr.

Table of Contents

Matteson received a Master of Business Administration from Georgetown University and a Bachelor of Arts in Foreign Service and International Politics from The Pennsylvania State University. As a result of his role with our Company since our inception, Mr. Matteson has significant knowledge of us and our industry, which we believe makes him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Class III Continuing Directors - Terms Expire in 2024

Michael H. McKay has served as a member of the Board since 2002. Mr. McKay has been an Advisory Partner at Bain & Company since 2009. He also serves as a member of the board of directors of Big Outdoor Holdings, LLC and Hubbardton Forge, LLC. Since joining Bain & Company in 1987, he helped found its Private Equity Group and has evaluated and developed strategies for hundreds of businesses. From 2004 to 2006, Mr. McKay served as Chief Investment Officer of a principal investment firm based in Washington, D.C., making public and private investments, and was Managing Partner of a Boston-based hedge fund from 2006 to 2009. Mr. McKay is also a Senior Lecturer at the Brandeis International Business School, where he has served on the faculty since 2010. Mr. McKay received a Master of Business Administration from The University of Chicago Graduate School of graduates School of graduating student, and a Bachelor of Arts with high distinction in Economics from Harvard University. We believe that Mr. McKay's experience analyzing, financing and investing in public and private companies makes him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Stefan L. Shaffer has served as a member of the Board since 2018. Mr. Shaffer is the Managing Partner of SPP Capital Partners, a middle market investment banking and asset management firm that he co-founded in 1989. Prior to founding SPP Capital Partners, Mr. Shaffer was a Vice President in the Private Placement Group at Bankers Trust Company from 1986 to 1989, and engaged in private law practice at White & Case LLP from 1982 to 1986. Mr. Shaffer received a Juris Doctor from Cornell University Law School and a Bachelor of Arts from Colgate University. We believe that Mr. Shaffer's experience analyzing, financing and advising public and private companies makes him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Noreen E. Skelly has served as a member of our Board since 2019. Ms. Skelly currently serves as the Chief Financial Officer for Blue Sky Bank, a commercial bank headquartered in Pawhuska, Oklahoma, with locations throughout Oklahoma and Texas. She previously served as Chief Financial Officer of Broadway National Bank, a commercial bank headquartered in San Antonio, Texas, from August 2021 to August 2022 and as Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Veritex Holdings, Inc., the publicly traded holding company of Veritex Community Bank, headquartered in Dallas, Texas, from June 2012 through January 2019. Prior to that, Ms. Skelly was the Chief Financial Officer of Highlands Bancshares, Inc., a bank holding company located in the Dallas, Texas area. Her experience includes serving in various senior management positions within the corporate finance functions at Comerica Bank and ABN AMRO / LaSalle Bank. Ms. Skelly began her professional career at the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago and was promoted to serve as an accounting policy analyst for the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System in Washington, D.C. Ms. Skelly received a Master of Business Administration from the University of Chicago Booth School of Business and a Bachelor of Business Administration in finance efrom the University of Texas at Austin. We believe that Ms. Skelly's experience as a chief financial officer of a publicly traded company and as a finance executive make her well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Class I Continuing Directors - Terms Expire in 2025

Ned N. Fleming, III is one of the founders of our Company and has served as Executive Chairman of the Board since our inception. He has served as Managing Partner of SunTx since 2001 and also serves as chairman of the board of directors of Big Outdoor LLC. Mr. Fleming previously served as a member of the board of directors of Veritex Holdings, Inc., a publicly traded bank holding company, DF&R Restaurants, Inc., a formerly publicly traded restaurant operator, and Spinnaker Industries, Inc., a publicly traded material manufacturing company. Prior to co-founding SunTx in 2001, Mr. Fleming served as President and Chief Operating Officer of Spinnaker Industries, Inc. until its sale in 1999. Prior to that, Mr. Fleming worked at a Dallas-based private investment firm, where he led acquisitions in the food and beverage and defense industries. Mr. Fleming received a Master of Business Administration with distinction from Harvard Business School and a Bachelor of Arts in Political Science from Stanford University. As a result of his role with our Company since our inception, Mr. Fleming has significant knowledge of us and our industry, which we believe makes him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Charles E. Owens is one of the founders of our Company and served as our President and Chief Executive Officer and as a member of our Board from our inception until March 2021, when he transitioned to the role of Vice Chairman of the Board. From 1990 until its sale in 1999, Mr. Owens was President and Chief Executive Officer of Superfos "h, the North American operation of Superfos as, a publicly held Danish company. During his tenure at Superfos, he oversaw the successful acquisition and integration of approximately 35 companies, leading Superfos to become one of the largest highway construction companies in the United States. Prior to 1990, Mr. Owens was President of Couch Construction, Inc., a subsidiary of Superfos headquartered in Dothan, Alabama. Mr. Owens received a Bachelor of Business Administration from Troy University. As a result of his role with our Company since our inception, Mr. Owens has significant knowledge of us and our industry, which we believe makes him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III has served as our President and Chief Executive Officer since April 2021 and as a member of our Board since November 2021. Before that, Mr. Smith served as our Chief Operating Officer from October 2020 to March 2021 and as a Senior Vice President of the Company since 2017. From 2005 until October 2020, Mr. Smith also served in various management roles for FSC II, LLC, our North Carolina subsidiary ("FSC"), including as its President from 2009 to 2020. Before joining FSC, Mr. Smith served as Chief Operating Officer of Fred Smith Construction, Inc. from 2005 to 2009. Prior to that, he held various other positions within Fred Smith Construction, Inc. and also served in the supply corps of the U.S. Navy. Mr. Smith served a Master of Business Administration and a Bachelor of Arts in History from Wake Forest University. We believe that Mr. Smith's extensive experience in our industry and tenure as a key officer of our Company make him well-qualified to serve as a director of our Company.

Board Skills, Experience and Diversity

We value diversity throughout our Company, including on our Board, and seek to achieve a mix of Board members that represents a diversity of background and experience. We believe that diversity among the members of our Board is an integral component of effective corporate governance, improves the quality of decision-making and strategic vision, and represents the kind of company we aspire to be. Our Board is representative of a diverse group of backgrounds, viewpoints and ages. As described further below under the heading "Nomination and Consideration of Director Candidates," we consider candidates for Board service first on the basis of merit, while giving due consideration to diversity criteria.

The table below summarizes certain key qualifications, skills and attributes possessed by our directors that support their respective contributions to our Board. A mark indicates a specific area of focus or expertise on which the Board particularly relies. Not having toos not mean the director does not possess that qualification or skill. Our directors' biographies describe each director's background and relevant experience in more detail.

Skill or Experience	Fleming	Jennings	Matteson	McKay	Owens	Shaffer	Skelly	Smith
Leadership	✓		✓	√			✓	
Finance/Accounting	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
Government Relations					✓	✓		✓
Insurance	✓		✓					✓
Heavy Industry	✓		✓	✓	✓			✓
Investor Relations	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	
Investments	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	
HR / Executive Compensation	✓	✓	✓		✓	✓		
Sustainability / ESG	✓				✓	✓		✓
Risk Management	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓	✓
Capital Markets	✓	✓	✓	✓		✓	✓	

In accordance with Nasdaq Listing Rule 5606, the following chart sets forth certain self-identified personal demographic characteristics of our directors as of the dates indicated.

Roard Diversity Matrix (As of December 31, 2022 and 2021)

Don't Diversity Materia (15 of December 51, 2022 and 2021)					
Total Number of Directors			8		
	Female	Male	Non-Binary	Did Not Disclose Gender	
Part I: Gender Identity					
Directors	1	7	_	_	
Part II: Demographic Background					
White	1	7	_	_	

Information about Executive Officers Who Are Not Also Directors

The following table sets forth certain information about our executive officers who are not also directors. Executive officers are elected by the Board to serve at the Board's discretion until their successors are duly elected and qualified or until their earlier death, resignation, retirement, disqualification or removal.

Name	Age	Position
R. Alan Palmer	70	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
Todd K. Andrews	60	Chief Accounting Officer
M. Brett Armstrong	61	Senior Vice President
J. Ryan Brooks	34	Senior Vice President, Legal
Robert P. Flowers	63	Senior Vice President
John L. Harper	58	Senior Vice President
Gregory A. Hoffman	57	Senior Vice President, Finance

R. Alan Palmer is one of the founders of our Company and has served as our Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer since 2006. Between 2001 and 2006, Mr. Palmer provided consulting services to the Company. Prior to 2000, Mr. Palmer was Vice President and Chief Financial Officer of Couch Construction, Inc. and Superfos. Mr. Palmer received a Bachelor of Science in Accounting from Auburn University.

Todd K. Andrews has served as our Chief Accounting Officer since December 2018. Prior to that, Mr. Andrews served as the Company's Controller, a role that he held since 2008. Before joining the Company, Mr. Andrews served for more than nine years as Chief Financial Officer of Graceba Total Communications, Inc., a provider of cable television and broadband internet services, and in accounting roles at two banking institutions. Mr. Andrews is a Certified Public Accountant and holds Bachelor of Science degrees in Accounting and Computer Science from Troy University.

M. Brett Armstrong has served as our Senior Vice President since 2017. Prior to that, Mr. Armstrong served in various management positions at Wiregrass Construction Company, Inc. ("WCC"), our Alabama subsidiary, since 2000, including as its Chief Operating Officer since 2010. Prior to joining WCC, he was Area Manager over the Columbus, Georgia division of Superfos. Mr. Armstrong holds a Bachelor of Science in Civil Engineering from Auburn University.

J. Ryan Brooks has served as our Senior Vice President, Legal, since 2018. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Brooks was in private law practice at Maynard, Cooper & Gale, P.C. in Birmingham, Alabama, where he represented both public and private companies in a variety of corporate matters, including mergers and acquisitions, securities offerings and regulatory compliance. Mr. Brooks holds a Juris Doctor from Vanderbilt University Law School and a Bachelor of Science in Accounting from Aubum University.

Robert P. Flowers has served as our Senior Vice President since 2017 and has served as President of C.W. Roberts Contracting, Inc., our Florida subsidiary, since joining our Company in 2013. Prior to joining our Company, he was Executive Vice President of Estimating and Construction for Barlovento, LLC, a general contractor performing civil and commercial construction throughout the United States. Prior to that, Mr. Flowers was the Georgia Platform President of Superfos.

John L. Harper has served as our Senior Vice President since 2017 and has served as President of WCC, our Alabama subsidiary, since 1996. Prior to becoming President of WCC, he served as Vice President of Estimating/Project Management of WCC. An active member of several state and national highway construction organizations, Mr. Harper has previously served as the Chairman of the National Asphalt Pavement Association. Mr. Harper received a Bachelor of Science in Finance from Auburn University.

Gregory A. Hoffman has served as our Senior Vice President, Finance since April 2021. Prior to that, Mr. Hoffman served as Chief Financial Officer of WCC, our Alabama subsidiary, from 2009 to 2021. Before joining our organization, Mr. Hoffman served in various roles at Corporate Express, Inc., a Staples company, including as Division Controller and Vice President, Operations, and also as Division Controller for APAC-Georgia, Inc., a heavy civil infrastructure company. Prior to that, Mr. Hoffman was a Manager at Ernst & Young LLP, where he managed audit engagement teams serving a variety of industries, including construction. Mr. Hoffman holds a Bachelor of Science in Accounting from the University of Alabama.

Certain Director and Executive Officer Relationships

None of our current directors, director nominees or executive officers were selected pursuant to any arrangement or understanding, other than with our directors and executive officers acting within their capacities as such. There are no family relationships between or among any of our directors, director nominees and executive officers. No director or executive officer of the Company currently serves as a director of a company that (i) has a class of securities registered under, or that is subject to the periodic reporting requirements of, the Exchange Act, or (ii) is an investment company registered under the Investment Company Act of 1940. None of our directors, or executive officers has been involved in any legal proceedings during the past 10 years that are material to an evaluation of the ability or integrity of such person. In addition, none of our directors, executive officers or 5% stockholders or any sascoiate of any of the foregoing has been involved in any legal proceedings in which such person has or had a material interest adverse to the Company or any of our subsidiaries. The principal occupation and employment during the past five years of each of our directors was carried on, in each case except as specifically identified above, with a corporation or organization that is not a parent, subsidiary or other affiliate of the Company.

Director Independence and Controlled Company Exemption

Because SunTx and its principals and their respective affiliates collectively beneficially own a majority of the voting power of our outstanding common stock, we are a "controlled company" under the listing rules of The Nasdaq Stock Market LLC ("Nasdaq"). As a controlled company, we are exempt from certain Nasdaq governance requirements that would otherwise apply to the composition and function of our Board. For example, we are not required to comply with certain rules that would otherwise require, among other things, (i) our Board to have a majority of independent directors, (ii) the compensation of our executive officers to be determined by a majority of the independent directors or a committee of independent directors or a committee of independent directors. Notwithstanding our status as a controlled company, we remain subject to the requirements that our independent directors hold regular executive sessions and that our Audit Committee consist entirely of independent directors.

If at any time we cease to be a controlled company, we will take all action necessary to comply with the Nasdaq listing rules, including appointing a majority of independent directors to our Board and ensuring that our Compensation Committee are each composed entirely of independent directors, subject to any permitted "phase-in" periods. We will no longer qualify as a controlled company once SunTx and its principals and their respective affiliates cease to own a majority of the voting power of our outstanding common stock.

To qualify as "independent" under the Nasdaq listing rules, a director must meet certain objective criteria set forth in the Nasdaq listing rules, and our Board must affirmatively determine that the director has no material relationship with us (either directly or as a partner, stockholder or officer of an organization that has a relationship with us) that would interfere with his or her exercise of independent judgment in carrying out his or her responsibilities as a director. Among other things, the Nasdaq independence criteria include that the director not be our employee and not have engaged in various types of business dealings with the Company.

To assess director independence as defined in the Nasdaq listing rules, our Board has reviewed (i) all direct or indirect business relationships between each director (including his or her immediate family members) and the Company, including relationships that would require disclosure pursuant to Item 404 of Regulation S-K under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), and relationships that do not rise to the level of requiring such disclosure, and (ii) each director's relationships with charitable organizations. Based on this review, our Board has determined that Michael H. McKay, Stefan L. Shaffer Moren E. Skelly are "independent" directors under the Nasdaq listing rules. Additionally, our Board has determined that Messrs. McKay and Shaffer and Ms. Skelly satisfy the heightened independence requirements of Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act for purposes of Audit Committee membership.

Board Leadership Structure

The Board oversees the business and affairs of the Company and monitors the performance of its management. Although the Board is not involved in the Company's day-to-day operations, the directors keep themselves informed about the Company through meetings of the Board, reports from management and discussions with the Company's executive officers. Directors also communicate with the Company's outside advisors, as necessary.

Members of the Board are elected by our stockholders. The basic responsibility of the Board is to lead the Company by exercising its business judgment to act in what each director reasonably believes to be the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. Leadership is important to facilitate the Board acting effectively as a working group so that the Company and its performance may benefit.

The role of Executive Chairman of the Board includes providing continuous feedback on the direction, performance and strategy of the Company, presiding as chairman of Board meetings, setting the Board's agenda with management and leading the Board in anticipating and responding to opportunities and challenges faced by the Company. Ned N. Fleming, III currently serves as the Executive Chairman of our Board. Our Board does not have a formal policy regarding the combination of the roles of Executive Chairman and Chief Executive Chairma

Meetings of the Board

Our Board conducts its business through meetings of the full Board and its committees. Under our Corporate Governance Guidelines, directors are expected to prepare for and attend all meetings of the Board and committees on which they serve. During our fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, the Board met five times, and no director attended fewer than 75% of the aggregate of (i) the total number of meetings of the Board and (ii) the total number of meetings of committees of the Board for the period during which the director served on the Board or such committee. We have not adopted a formal policy regarding director attendance at the Company's Annual Meetings of Stockholders; however, we encourage our directors to attend such meetings. Each member of the Board attended the most recent Annual Meeting of Stockholders, either in person or remotely.

Committees of the Board

The Board has three standing committees to assist it in carrying out its responsibilities: the Audit Committee, the Compensation Committee and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. Each of the standing committees operates under its own written charter adopted by our Board, all of which are available on the Company's investor relations website at http://ir.constructionpartners.net under the heading "Governance - Governance Documents." The information contained on, or accessible from, our website is not part of this Proxy Statement by reference or otherwise. In addition, special committees may be established under the direction of our Board when necessary to address specific issues. The standing committees annually review and assess the adequacy of their respective charters and recommend any revisions to the Board.

The membership and functions of each of the standing committees, as well as the number of meetings that each of them held during fiscal 2022, are described below

udit Committee

The purpose of the Audit Committee is to oversee our accounting and financial reporting processes, the audits of our financial statements, the qualifications and performance of our independent registered public accounting firm and the execution of our internal audit function. The Audit Committee is responsible for, among other things:

- reviewing and discussing with management and our independent registered public accounting firm our annual audited and interim unaudited financial statements and related disclosures to be included in our quarterly earnings releases and periodic reports filed with the SEC;
- · recommending to the Board whether our audited financial statements will be included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K;

Table of Contents

- reviewing and discussing the scope and results of the independent registered public accounting firm's annual audit and quarterly reviews of our financial statements, and any other matters required to be communicated to the Audit Committee by the independent registered public accounting firm:
- reviewing and discussing with management, our independent registered public accounting firm and any internal personnel or third parties serving an internal audit function the adequacy and effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures, our internal controls and procedures for financial reporting and our risk assessment and risk management policies (including those related to significant business risk exposures, such as data privacy and network security);
- appointing, compensating, retaining and overseeing the work of our independent registered public accounting firm, including their independence;
- · reviewing and pre-approving all audit, review or attest services and permitted non-audit services that may be performed by our independent registered public accounting firm;
- establishing and maintaining guidelines relating to our hiring of employees and former employees of our independent registered public accounting firm;
- reviewing and discussing the scope and staffing of our internal audit function, including any difficulties encountered by the internal audit function and restrictions on the scope of its work or access to required information, and reviewing significant internal audit reports and management's responses;
- · confirming the regular rotation of the audit partners with our independent auditor and considering whether there should be regular rotation of our auditors;
- · preparing an annual Audit Committee report to be included in our proxy statement;
- reviewing legal and regulatory matters that may have a material impact on our financial statements and reviewing our compliance policies and procedures, including the implementation and effectiveness of our compliance programs;
- · participating in the selection of the Company's lead audit partner;
- reviewing the Company's significant financing transactions and related documentation that may have a material impact on the Company's ability to borrow in order to ensure that the Company is able to finance its ongoing and future operations, and evaluating whether to recommend that the Board approve or ratify any such financing transaction;
- · considering all of the relevant facts and circumstances available for related party transactions submitted to the Audit Committee in accordance with our written policy governing related party transactions;
- establishing and maintaining procedures for the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by the Company regarding accounting, internal accounting controls and auditing matters for the confidential, anonymous submission by our employees of concerns regarding questionable accounting and auditing matters;
- reviewing and discussing all critical accounting policies and practices to be used, all alternative treatments of financial information within GAAP that have been discussed with management, ramifications of the use of such alternative disclosures and treatments, the treatment preferred by the independent auditor, and other material written communications between the independent auditor and management; and
- · reviewing and recommending to the Board director and officer indemnification and insurance policies and procedures.

We are required to have an audit committee composed of at least three directors, each of whom meets the independence and experience standards established by Nasdaq and the SEC under the Exchange Act. The Audit Committee currently consists of Ms. Skelly (Chairperson) and Messrs. McKay and Shaffer. The Board has determined that (i) each member of the Audit Committee is independent under the Nasdaq listing rules, satisfies the heightened independence requirements of Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act and is financially literate and (ii) Mr. McKay and Ms. Skelly each qualify as an "audit committee financial expert" under the criteria set forth in the rules and regulations of the SEC. The Audit Committee met four times during fiscal 2022.

Companyation Committee

The primary purposes of the Compensation Committee are to establish salaries, incentives and other forms of compensation for our officers and other employees and to administer the Company's incentive compensation and benefit plans. More specifically, the Compensation Committee is responsible for, among other things:

- reviewing and approving annually the corporate goals and objectives relevant to the compensation of our executive officers, evaluating the performance of our executive officers in light of those goals and setting the compensation levels of our executive officers based on such evaluation:
- reviewing the competitiveness of our compensation programs for executive officers to (i) attract and retain executive officers, (ii) motivate our executive officers to achieve our business objectives, and (iii) align the interests of our executive officers and key employees with the long-term interests of our stockholders;
- · reviewing trends in management compensation, overseeing the development of new compensation plans and, when necessary, revising existing plans;
- · periodically reviewing the compensation paid to non-employee directors through annual retainers and any other cash or equity components of compensation and perquisites, and making recommendations to the Board for any adjustments;
- · reviewing and approving the employment agreements, salaries, bonuses, equity or equity-based awards and severance, termination, indemnification and change in control agreements for all of our executive officers;
- · reviewing and approving compensation packages for new executive officers and termination packages for executive officers as may be suggested by management or the Board;
- reviewing and approving our policies and procedures with respect to expense accounts and perquisites for our executive officers;
- · reviewing and discussing with the Board and our executive officers plans for executive officer development and corporate succession plans for the Company's executive officers;
- · reviewing and making recommendations concerning long-term incentive compensation plans, including the use of stock options and other equity-based plans;
- · overseeing our employee benefit plans;
- · reviewing periodic reports from management on matters relating to non-executive employees, including diversity and inclusion, talent development, recruiting, turnover and culture;
- reviewing and assessing the Company's policies and practices for compensating its employees, including its executive officers, as they relate to risk management practices, risk-taking incentives and identified major risk exposures to the Company; and
- making recommendations concerning policies to mitigate risks arising from compensation policies and practices, including policies providing for the recovery of incentive or equity-based compensation and limiting hedging activities related to the Company's common stock.

Pursuant to its charter, the Compensation Committee is authorized to retain and terminate advisors to assist the Compensation Committee in discharging its duties and responsibilities to the extent that the Compensation Committee deems necessary. This includes the authority to approve fees and the other terms and conditions of the advisors' retention. In addition, any of the responsibilities described above may be delegated to one or more subcommittees, as the Compensation Committee may deem necessary or appropriate.

Our Compensation Committee consists of Messrs. Fleming (Chairperson), Matteson, and Shaffer. Our Board has determined that Mr. Shaffer is the only member of the Compensation Committee who is independent under the Nasdaq listing rules. The Compensation Committee met seven times during fiscal 2022.

Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee identifies, evaluates and recommends qualified nominees to serve on our Board, develops and oversees our internal corporate governance processes and maintains a management succession plan. Among other things, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for:

- · reviewing and making recommendations regarding the size, composition and organization of the Board;
- · developing and recommending to the Board specific criteria for the selection of directors;
- with respect to director nominees, (i) identifying individuals qualified to become members of the Board (consistent with criteria approved by the Board), (ii) reviewing the qualifications of any such person submitted to be considered as a director, and (iii) selecting the director nominees for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders or to fill vacancies on the Board;
- · developing and periodically reassessing policies and procedures with respect to the consideration of any director candidate recommended by stockholders or otherwise;
- · reviewing and making recommendations to the Board with respect to the size, composition and organization of Board committees (other than the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee);
- · recommending procedures for the effective functioning of the Board;
- · assisting the Board in determining whether individual directors have material relationships with the Company that may interfere with their independence;
- overseeing the Board's annual self-evaluation process and reporting annually to the Board with an assessment of the Board's performance;
- developing and maintaining an orientation program for new directors and continuing education programs for directors; and
- reviewing and discussing, as appropriate, with management the Company's public disclosures and its disclosures to stock exchanges relating to independence, governance and director nomination matters, including in the Company's proxy statement.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee consists of Messrs. Fleming (Chairperson), Owens and Matteson. Our Board has determined that none of the members of our Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee are independent under the Nasdaq listing rules. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee met one time during fiscal 2022.

Role of the Board in Risk Oversight

Our Board, as a whole and through its committees, has responsibility for the oversight of risk management at the Company, including risks related to eybersecurity. In its risk oversight role, our Board has the responsibility to satisfy itself that the risk management processes designed and implemented by management are adequate and functioning as designed. The Board receives reports from management on financial, operational, legal compliance and reputation risks and the degree of exposure to those risks. The Board helps ensure that management is properly focused on risk by, among other things, reviewing and discussing the performance of senior management and business units of the Company.

Our Board oversees an enterprise-wide approach to risk management, which is designed to (i) support the achievement of organizational objectives, including strategic objectives, (ii) improve long-term organizational performance, (iii) identify and mitigate emerging risks to our business, such as cybersecurity risks, and (iv) enhance stockholder value. Several Board committees are responsible for risk oversight in specific areas. For example, the Audit Committee oversees financial, accounting and internal control risk management policies and approves the independent auditor and its namual audit plan. The Audit Committee objectiveness of risk management processes in place and the overlal risk assessment of the Company's activities. The Compensation Committee assesses and monitors risks in the Company's compensation program. For more information on the responsibilities of the committees of our Board, see the discussion about the respective committees under the heading "Committees of the Board."

Code of Pusiness Conduct and Ethios

We are committed to having sound corporate governance principles. Such principles are essential to running our business efficiently and maintaining our integrity in the marketplace. We have adopted a Code of Business Conduct and Ethics that applies to all of our employees, including our executive officers, and the members of our Board. The Code of Business Conduct and Ethics is available on our Investor Relations website at http://ir.constructionpartners.net/ under the heading "Governance - Governance Documents." Any future changes or amendments to the Code of Business Conduct and Ethics, and any waiver thereof that applies to our Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer or Chief Accounting Officer, will be posted on our website and otherwise reported in accordance with SEC and Nasdaq rules.

Corporate Governance Guidelines

The Board has adopted Corporate Governance Guidelines to assist the Board and its committees in the exercise of their responsibilities. The Corporate Governance Guidelines set forth guiding principles and provide a flexible framework for the governance of the Company. The Corporate Governance Guidelines address, among other things, board composition, director qualifications and responsibilities, and stockholder communications with the Board. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee is responsible for regularly reviewing and providing recommendations to the Board on the Corporate Governance Guidelines, and the full Board will approve changes as it deems appropriate. A copy of the Corporate Governance Guidelines is available on our Investor Relations website at http://ir.constructionpartners.net/ under the heading "Governance - Governance Documents."

Nomination and Consideration of Director Candidates

Procedures of the Board and Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee - General

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board is responsible for identifying and evaluating qualified candidates for election to the Board. Following its evaluation, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee recommends to the full Board a slate of director candidates for inclusion in the Company's proxy statement. These recommendations are based on an evaluation that is consistent with the criteria for selecting directors described below and are also consistent with the Company's organizational documents and applicable law and listing rules. The backgrounds and qualifications of the directors, considered as group, are intended to provide a significant mix of experience, knowledge and abilities to allow the Board to fulfill its responsibilities.

In evaluating the suitability of director candidates, the Board and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee consider many factors, including the nominee's integrity and judgment; independence; knowledge and skills; experience and accomplishments; contribution to board diversity; contribution to board interaction; availability and willingness to commit to participate in Board and committee accomplishments; management team and culture; understanding of the Company's business; and other factors that the Board and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee conclude are pertinent in left of the then-current needs of the Board. The Board believes that its membership should reflect a diversity of experience, gender, race, ethnicity and participate in the Board. The Board believes that its membership should reflect a diversity of experience, gender, race, ethnicity of an incumbent director for nominate a particular candidate for election or invite such candidate to join the Board. When evaluating the suitability of an incumbent director for nomination or re-election, the Board and the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee also consider the director's past performance, including attendance at meetings and participation in and contributions to the activities of the Board. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee may consider individuals recommended by Board members, management, stockholders and, if it deems appropriate, a professional search firm.

The Board may also consider candidates to fill a vacancy in the Board outside of the stockholder meeting process. In such a case, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee uses the same criteria used to evaluate a director nominee to be elected by stockholders. In the event of a vacancy to be filled by the Board, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will recommend to the Board one or more candidates for election by the Board, and proxies will not be solicited.

Recommendations of Director Candidates by Stockholder

The Board has a formal policy governing the manner in which the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will consider director candidates recommended by the Company's stockholders. Candidates recommended by stockholders will be evaluated in the same manner as candidates recommended by directors or management according to the criteria set forth above.

Table of Contents

Stockholders who wish to recommend candidates for the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee's consideration must submit a written recommendation to the Secretary of the Company at 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303. Recommendations must be sent by certified or registered mail and received by October 1 for consideration at the following year's Annual Meeting of Stockholders. Recommendations must include the following:

- the recommending stockholder's name, number of shares owned, length of period held, proof of ownership and written certification that such recommending stockholder intends to continue to remain a stockholder through the date of the Annual Meeting of Stockholders with respect to which the candidate is to be nominated;
- · the candidate's name, address, phone number, e-mail address and age
- a resume describing, at a minimum, the candidate's educational background, occupation, employment history and material outside commitments (e.g., memberships on other boards and committees, charitable foundations, etc.);
- a supporting statement that describes the stockholder's and candidate's reasons for nomination to the Board and demonstrates the candidate's ability to satisfy the director qualifications described above;
- the candidate's consent to a background investigation;
- a notarized affidavit executed by the candidate to the effect that, if nominated and elected, he or she will serve, is eligible for election as a member of the Board, and consents to being named in the proxy statement as a nominee, if he or she will in fact be so named;
- · a description of all direct and indirect compensation and other material monetary agreements, arrangements and understandings during the past three years between the nominating stockholder and the candidate;
- a description of any voting commitments and/or any other arrangements or obligations by which the candidate is or will be bound as a director;
- a completed questionnaire regarding the candidate, which may be obtained from the Secretary of the Company, relating to stock exchange listing requirements for director independence that are applicable to the Company; and
- any other information relating to the recommended stockholder and the candidate that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement on Schedule 14A for solicitation of proxies for election of directors under the Exchange Act and pursuant to Nasdaq rules and any other applicable laws, rules or regulations.

The Secretary will promptly forward these materials to the Chairperson of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee may contact recommended candidates to request additional information necessary for its evaluation or for disclosure under applicable SEC rules, including, without limitation, information relating to such candidate that is required to be disclosed in solicitations of proxics for election of directors pursuant to Regulation 14A under the Exchange Act. The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will consider a recommendation only if appropriate biographical information and background material is provided on a timely basis.

In considering a candidate, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will consider the size and duration of a recommending stockholder's ownership interest in the Company. In addition, any candidate proposed by a stockholder must be independent of the nominating stockholder in all respects (i.e., free of any material personal, professional, financial or business relationships from the nominating stockholder) as determined by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee or by applicable law and must also meet the definition of an "independent director" under applicable Nasdaq rules. The candidate must be expected to contribute in a positive manner to the function of the Board in light of the factors for consideration described above.

Except as may be required by applicable law, rule or regulation, the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee will have no obligation to acknowledge receipt of the recommendation and accompanying materials described above or otherwise communicate with the stockholder submitting the same.

Stockholder Nominations of Director Candidates at Meetings of Stockholders

Separate procedures apply if a stockholder wishes to nominate a director candidate for election at a meeting of stockholders. These procedures, as well as the Company's director qualifications, are specified in the Company's Amended and Restated By-laws and are summarized below. Nothing in the above-described procedures for stockholders to recommend

Table of Contents

candidates to the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee supersedes any requirements set forth in the Amended and Restated By-laws for the nomination of a director candidate by a stockholder of the Company.

Section 3.2 of the Company's Amended and Restated By-laws provides procedures pursuant to which stockholders may nominate director candidates at meetings of stockholders. To provide timely notice of a director nomination at an Annual Meeting of Stockholders, not earlier than the 120th day before, and not later than the 90th day before, the first anniversary of the date of the preceding years' Annual Meeting of Stockholders, (ii) if the date of the aphlicable Annual Meeting of Stockholders, not earlier than the 120th day before the first anniversary of the prior year's Annual Meeting of Stockholders, (ii) if the date of the aphlicable Annual Meeting of Stockholders, does not earlier than the 120th day before the date of such Annual Meeting of Stockholders and the stockholders, (ii) if the date of the Annual Meeting of Stockholders and the stockholders, (iii) if the date of the Annual Meeting of Stockholders and (iii) with respect to any special meeting of Stockholders, (iii) of the properties of the properties and the stockholders and the stockholders and the stockholders, (iii) if the date of the Annual Meeting of Stockholders and (iii) with respect to any special meeting of Stockholders and the stockholders

A nominating stockholder's notice must also satisfy the information requirements specified in Section 3.2(d) of our Amended and Restated By-laws, (i) a completed questionnaire providing information concerning the background and qualifications of that person and (ii) a written representation and agreement in a form to be provided by the Secretary of the company, among other items specified in our Amended and Restated By-laws, (i) a completed questionnaire providing information concerning the background and qualifications of that person and (ii) a written representation and agreement in a form to be provided by the Secretary pertaining to, among other times, any voting commitments made by the potential nominee and compensation that the nominee expects to receive other than from the Company as a result of his or her service as a director. The Company may require any proposed nominee or stockholder who nominates the proposed nominee to furnish such other information as the Company may reasonably require to determine the eligibility of the proposed nominee to serve as a director of the Company or that could be material to a reasonable stockholder's understanding of the independence, or lack thereof, of the proposed nominee. The Board (or an officer designated by the Board) will determine whether or not a nomination was made in accordance with the procedures set forth in our Amended and Restated By-laws. If the Board or such officer determines that a nomination is defective, the nomination will be disregarded.

Our Amended and Restated By-laws are available on the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov. You may also obtain a copy of the relevant provisions of our Amended and Restated By-laws regarding the requirements for nominating director candidates at no charge by contacting our Secretary at 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303. Additionally, a copy of our Amended and Restated By-laws is available on our website at www.constructionpartners.net under the "Investors — Governance" tab.

Executive Sessions

The Company's Corporate Governance Guidelines require non-management directors to meet regularly in executive sessions without management present. These sessions may be chaired by the Executive Chairman of the Board or the chairperson on any committee of the Board, so long as such person is not a member of management.

Stockholder Communications with the Board

The Board will give appropriate attention to written communications that are submitted by stockholders and will respond as the Board deems appropriate. Interested parties who wish to contact an individual director, the Board as a group, or a specified Board committee or group, including the independent directors as a group, should address such communications to: Construction Partners, Inc., c/o Secretary, 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303. Each communication should specify the applicable addressee(s) to be contacted, as well as the general topic of the communication. The Secretary of the Company will initially receive and process communications before forwarding them to the addressee.

EXECUTIVE OFFICER AND DIRECTOR COMPENSATION

Compensation Discussion and Analysis

Introduction

This Compensation Discussion and Analysis ("CD&A") describes the Company's executive compensation philosophy and programs for our NEOs.For fiscal 2022, our NEOs include:

Name	Principal Position
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	President and Chief Executive Officer
R. Alan Palmer	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer
John L. Harper	Senior Vice President
Robert P. Flowers	Senior Vice President
M. Brett Armstrong	Senior Vice President

Executive Summary

Our goal is to attract and retain talented executives who deliver value to our stockholders through the achievement of the Company's specific business objectives, such as consistent, sustained growth in revenue, earnings before interest, taxes, depreciation and amortization ("EBITDA") and return on capital employed ("ROCE"), among other objectives. We have designed our executive compensation program and overall pay-for-performance philosophy to align with that goal and our results. Our executive compensation program for the 2022 fiscal year reflected the following developments and circumstances:

- <u>Performance-Based Compensation Structure</u>: Fiscal 2022 represented our first full fiscal year with a formulaic annual incentive program for our executives and a structured long-term incentive program consisting of time-based restricted stock and performance-based units. These incentive programs are designed to focus executives on the key drivers of Company performance in the current year and through future years. These programs are designed to reward performance and align executives' interests with those of our stockholders.
- Acquisitive Growth: Fiscal 2022 was an active year for acquisitions at the Company, as we acquired five complementary businesses, including a new platform company, while continuing to execute on our strategy of controlled, profitable growth. Management remained focused on our core business while taking advantage of these opportunities and successfully integrating the acquired businesses after completion of the respective transactions.
- Financial Performance / ROAD Map: Management and the Board continue to focus on and formulate a strategic plan for the Company for the next five years on a rolling basis. This plan, known internally as the "ROAD Map," represents a dynamic framework with financial targets and other strategic goals that guide management's decision-making process in the execution of the Company's business and are incorporated into the Company's incentive compensation program. The ROAD Map is reviewed and refined by management to incorporate circumstances existing at the time.
- Supply Chain and Inflation Response: Our employees at all levels continued to execute our strategy efficiently and effectively through ongoing supply chain constraints and rapid inflation in the prices of key inputs of our business. In response to these challenges, we implemented a number of targeted measures, including expanding our supplier and subcontractor relationships and increasing our use of price escalator provisions and other contractual mechanisms to preserve profit margins.
- Recruitment and Workforce Development: We operate in a highly competitive labor market, with a growing demand but limited supply of both skilled and unskilled labor. Our management team remains highly focused on both recruitment and workforce development, seeking to become and remain the employer of choice for construction professionals in our markets. Our ability to attract, train and develop employees with a diverse range of backgrounds and experiences correlates directly with the success of the Company.
- ERP Conversion: During fiscal 2022, a cross-disciplinary team of employees, including management, invested significant time and attention into the conversion of our enterprise resource planning ("ERP") system to a new

platform that will scale with the Company to accommodate our growth and evolving needs. As a result of the efforts of our conversion team over a multi-year preparation process, the Company is preparing to launch the new ERP system beginning in fiscal 2023.

The Compensation Committee is responsible for establishing and implementing the Company's executive compensation philosophy. The Compensation Committee reviews and determines all components of our NEOs' compensation, including making individual ompensation decisions and reviewing and revising the Company's compensation program and practices.

In order to attract, retain and engage the highest level of executive talent, the Compensation Committee has established the following compensation philosophy:

- Provide compensation: The Company's executive compensation programs are designed to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified executives critical to achieving the Company's strategic objectives and building stockholder value.
- <u>Promote a pay-for-performance culture</u>: We expect executives to perform at a high level to ensure the Company's success and reward executives appropriately when success is achieved. A significant portion of our NEOs' compensation is derived through our annual and long-term incentive plans, which encourage achievement of both short-term and long-term Company objectives.
- Alignment between management and stockholders: In order to align our executives' interests with those of our stockholders, we provide a significant portion of the NEOs' total compensation in the form of equity. Executive equity awards are designed to focus executives on long-term value creation, as well as to encourage retention of our key executives.

Overview of Our Executive Compensation Program

Our executive compensation program comprises several elements that the Compensation Committee utilizes as it deems appropriate. In general, our program incorporates a combination of base salary, annual performance-based cash incentives, long-term equity incentives, benefits and perquisites. The following table summarizes certain primary components of our compensation program, several of which we used during fiscal 2022.

Component	Purpose	Key Features
ase Salary	To attract and retain executives with a competitive level of regular income.	Adjustments to base salary primarily reflect our knowledge of the competitive environment in which we operate, which includes smaller private companies and significantly larger multinational corporations, internal relationships among positions, and the executive's individual performance and responsibilities.
nnual Cash Incentives and Bonuses	To encourage and reward contributions to our annual financial objectives through performance-based compensation subject to challenging, yet attainable, objective and transparent metrics.	Amounts are typically determined based on a combination of Company and individual performance measures for the immediately preceding fiscal year. Bonuses are paid at the discretion of the Compensation Committee as appropriate under the circumstances.
		24

Component	Purpose	Key Features
Long-Term Incentives	Long-Term Incentive Plan - A ("LTIP-A") awards: Grants of restricted stock with time-based vesting intended to retain and reward key employees and to increase alignment with stockholders.	During fiscal 2022, LTIP-A grants were awarded to select members of management. These awards vest ratably over four years to encourage retention.
	Long-Term Incentive Plan - B ("LTIP-B") awards: Grants of performance stock units ("PSUs") that are intended to encourage and reward key employees for accomplishing certain Company financial objectives and to increase alignment with stockholders.	Key employees may earn 75% to 150% of the initial target grant based on the Company's performance on specified metrics compared to the Company's targets over a three-year performance period. During fiscal 2022, management received LTIP-B awards covering the fiscal 2021-2023 and 2022-2024 performance periods, with the amount earned to be based the Company's compound aggregate revenue growth rate and average ROCE over the performance period. The final number of PSUs that will vest may be increased or decreased by up to 15% based on the Company's total stockholder return relative to the Russell 2000 Index.
Discretionary Equity Grants	Grants of equity-based awards designed to retain, motivate and align key employees.	The Compensation Committee has from time to time granted discretionary equity awards, such as "mobilization awards" (restricted stock with time-based vesting criteria) to select members of management, including the NEOs. The mobilization awards vest 50% at the end of year 4 and 50% at the end of year 5.

Components of Compensation

During fiscal 2022, the compensation of our NEOs consisted of base salary, annual cash incentives, cash bonuses, LTIP-A awards, LTIP-B awards, benefits and perquisites, in each case, as described in further detail below.

Base Salar

The base salary element of our compensation program is designed to be competitive with compensation paid to similarly-situated, competent and skilled executives. The Compensation Committee uses the following factors to determine base salary levels and appropriate adjustments for our NEOs:

- knowledge of industry pay practices;
- · changes in responsibilities;
- overall managerial effectiveness with respect to leadership planning, talent development, communications, strategy execution and similar matters;
- level of expertise and potential for future contributions to the company, retention risks and equity within our overall salary program; and
- economic environment and its impact on the Company.

We review the base salaries of the NEOs annually and also at the time of any promotion or change in responsibilities. The following table sets forth the annual base salary of each of our NEOs as of September 30, 2022 and for fiscal year 2023.

Name	Position	2022 Salary	2023 Salary	Percent Change
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	President and Chief Executive Officer	\$575,000	\$615,000	7.0%
R. Alan Palmer	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	\$378,000	\$400,000	5.8%
John L. Harper	Senior Vice President	\$457,000	\$485,000	6.1%
Robert P. Flowers	Senior Vice President	\$441,000	\$465,000	5.4%
M. Brett Armstrong	Senior Vice President	\$400,000	\$450,000	12.5%

Annual Cash Incentives

Each member of our management team, including our NEOs, has a target annual cash incentive opportunity calculated as a percentage of his or her base salary. For our NEOs, those percentages were as follows in fiscal 2022:

Name	Target Cash Incentive (% of Salary)
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	100%
R. Alan Palmer	75%
John L. Harper	75%
Robert P. Flowers	75%
M. Brett Armstrong	75%

Each participant's annual cash incentive is determined based on (i) the level of achievement of one or more Company financial objectives and (ii) a secondary metric based either on individual performance or Company performance. Following a calculation of the participant's baseline cash incentive award using the foregoing metrics, the final amount of the payment to each participant remains subject to adjustment by the Compensation Committee in its sole discretion. For fiscal year 2022, annual cash incentives were based on the following metrics and weightings:

Performance Metric	Weighting	Rationale
Adjusted EBITDA (consolidated)	50%	Focuses executives on the Company's financial success
Individual or additional Company goals	50%	Rewards individual impact of executive leadership

The amount of the annual cash incentive earned with respect to the Adjusted EBITDA component was based on a comparison of the Company's Adjusted EBITDA for fiscal 2022 to internal targets, as follows:

Fiscal 2022 Adjusted EBITDA (as a % of Target)	Payout (as a % of Target)
Less than 80%	0%
80% or more but less than 90%	50%
90% or more but less than 100%	75%
100% or more but less than 110%	100%
110% or more but less than 115%	115%
115% or more	120%

For fiscal 2022, the target Adjusted EBITDA for purposes of the annual cash incentive was approximately \$133.7 million and the actual Adjusted EBITDA achieved was approximately \$111.2 million, resulting in a payout of 50% of the NEOs' respective target amounts attributable to the Adjusted EBITDA metric.

The amount earned by each NEO with respect to the individual or additional Company performance component was based on the Compensation Committee's evaluation of the level of achievement by the NEO or Company, as applicable, of one or more specific objectives, the nature of which varied based on the respective NEO's geographic or functional area of responsibility, as follows: (i) for Messrs. Smith and Armstrong, the Company's overall financial performance, (ii) for Messrs. Harper and Flowers, the EBITDA achieved by the respective operating subsidiaries for which they have direct management responsibility, and (iii) for Mr. Palmer, the Company's progress with respect to various finance and accounting initiatives.

In November 2022, the Compensation Committee determined the amount of the annual cash incentive earned by each NEO. The following table sets forth the amounts paid to each NEO subsequent to fiscal year-end for fiscal 2022 performance based on the elements described above:

	Adjusted EBITDA		Individual or Additional Company Goals		
Name	% of Target Earned	Incentive Payment Earned	% of Target Earned	Incentive Payment Earned	Total Incentive Payment
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	50%	\$143,750	50%	\$143,750	\$287,500
R. Alan Palmer	50%	\$75,000	100%	\$150,000	\$225,000
John L. Harper	50%	\$85,688	50%	\$85,688	\$150,000
Robert P. Flowers	50%	\$82,688	0%	\$0	\$82,688
M. Brett Armstrong	50%	\$75,000	50%	\$75,000	\$150,000

Discretionary Cash Bonuses

In addition to the annual cash incentive opportunity, cash bonuses may be paid at the discretion of the Compensation Committee as appropriate under the circumstances. During fiscal 2022, discretionary bonuses were paid to certain of the NEOs in the following amounts: (i) for Mr. Smith, \$250,000, (ii) for Mr. Harper, \$50,000, and (iii) for Mr. Flowers, \$20,000. These bonuses were paid in recognition of the NEOs' leadership through a challenging inflationary and supply chain environment and extraordinary efforts in connection with acquisitions and other growth initiatives.

Long-Term Equity Incentive Compensation

The Company maintains the Construction Partners, Inc. 2018 Equity Incentive Plan (the "Equity Incentive Plan"), pursuant to which employees, directors and consultants of the Company, including our NEOs, are eligible to receive stock-based awards and performance awards that are intended to retain our executives to provide continuity in the Company's leadership as well as focus executives on achieving the Company's strategic objectives. Awards to our NEOs under the Equity Incentive Plan during fiscal 2022 consisted of LTIP-A and LTIP-B awards, as described in further detail below.

LTIP-A Awards

During fiscal 2022, the Compensation Committee granted LTIP-A awards to certain members of management that vest in equal installments over four years beginning on September 30, 2022. These awards were granted to the NEOs in the following amounts during fiscal 2022:

LTIP-A Award				
Name (1)	(% of salary)	Number of Shares		
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	40%	7,666		
John L. Harper	30%	4,570		
Robert P. Flowers	30%	4,410		
M. Brett Armstrong	30%	4,000		

 $^{^{(1)}\,\}mathrm{Mr}.$ Palmer did not receive an LTIP-A award during fiscal 2022.

LTIP-B Awards

During fiscal 2022, the Compensation Committee granted LTIP-B awards to certain NEOs. The LTIP-B awards represent PSUs having a notional value equivalent to one share of the Company's Class A common stock for purposes of determining the number of shares underlying the award. Each LTIP-B award provides for a target number of PSUs that are eligible to vest, with the preliminary number of vested PSUs to be determined based on the Company's actual performance compared to its targets over a three-year performance period. For fiscal 2022, the following performance metrics were used:

Performance Metric	Weighting	Rationale
Compound aggregate revenue growth rate	50%	Focuses on top-line growth of the Company
Average annual return on capital employed ("ROCE")	50%	Focuses on efficiently using capital to generate profits

Fifty percent (50%) of the target PSUs (the "Revenue Target PSUs") will be eligible to vest based on the Company's achievement of compound aggregate revenue growth rate as it compares to the revenue growth target, as set forth in the following table. The number of vested Revenue Target PSUs will be interpolated for performance between each performance level (based on whole percentages), and no Revenue Target PSUs will vest if the performance level is less than 89% of the revenue growth target over the performance period.

Performance Level	Revenue Growth Rate vs. Revenue Growth Target	Payout % (Vested PSUs)
Below Threshold	< 89%	0% of Revenue Target PSUs
Threshold	89%	75% of Revenue Target PSUs
Target	100%	100% of Revenue Target PSUs
Maximum	> 112%	150% of Revenue Target PSUs

Similarly, fifty percent (50%) of the target PSUs (the "ROCE Target PSUs") will be eligible to vest based on the Company's achievement of ROCE as it compares to the ROCE target, as set forth in the following table. The number of vested ROCE Target PSUs will be interpolated for performance between each performance level (based on whole percentages), and no ROCE Target PSUs will vest if the performance level is less than 92% of the ROCE target over the performance period.

Performance Level	ROCE vs. ROCE Target	Payout % (Vested PSUs)
Below Threshold	< 92%	0% of ROCE Target PSUs
Threshold	92%	75% of ROCE Target PSUs
Target	100%	100% of ROCE Target PSUs
Maximum	> 108%	150% of ROCE Target PSUs

Following a determination of the preliminary vested PSUs, the final number of PSUs that are eligible to vest will be either increased or decreased by up to 15% based on a comparison of the Company's total stockholder return ("TSR") over the performance period compared to that of the Russell 2000 over the same period (provided that the Company's TSR must be positive in order for any upward adjustment to be made). Specifically, the award is subject to modification based on the following schedule:

Company TSR vs. Russell 2000	Award Modification
75th Percentile or Above	15%
‡	Straight-line interpolation
Median	0%
1	Straight-line interpolation
25th Percentile or Below	-15%

During fiscal 2022, the Compensation Committee granted two separate LTIP-B awards to certain NEOs, under which the number of vested PSUs will be based on the Company's compound annual revenue growth and average annual ROCE over the three-year performance periods (i) beginning October 1, 2020 and ending September 30, 2023 and (ii) beginning October 1, 2021 and ending September 30, 2024, respectively. In connection with the grants, the NEOs received the following LTIP-B awards:

		Performance Period Ending September 30, 2023		Period Ending er 30, 2024
Name (1)	LTIP-B Award (% of salary) (2)	Number of Shares	LTIP-B Award (% of salary) (2)	Number of Shares
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	75%	13,750	75%	14,375
John L. Harper	50%	7,250	50%	7,616
Robert P. Flowers	50%	7,000	50%	7,350
M. Brett Armstrong	50%	6,333	50%	6,666

⁽¹⁾ Mr. Palmer did not receive an LTIP-B award.

Following fiscal 2022, on November 3, 2022, the Compensation Committee approved grants of LTIP-B PSU awards to certain NEOs, with vesting based on the Company's compound aggregate revenue growth rate and average Adjusted EBITDA margin over the three-year performance period beginning October 1, 2022 and ending September 30, 2025. Specifically, (i) fifty percent (50%) of the PSUs are Revenue Target PSUs with the same performance levels and payout percentages as the LTIP-B awards granted in fiscal 2022, as described above, and (ii) fifty percent (50%) of the target PSUs (the "Adjusted EBITDA Margin Target PSUs") will be eligible to vest based on the Company's achievement of average Adjusted EBITDA margin as compared to an Adjusted EBITDA margin target, as set forth in the following table. The number of vested PSUs will be interpolated for performance between each performance level (based on whole percentages), and no Adjusted EBITDA Margin Target PSUs will vest if the performance level is less than 95% of the Adjusted EBITDA margin target over the performance period.

Performance Level	Average Adjusted EBITDA Margin vs. Target	Payout % (Vested PSUs)
Below Threshold	< 95.2%	0% of Adjusted EBITDA Margin Target PSUs
Threshold	95.2%	75% of Adjusted EBITDA Margin Target PSUs
Target	100%	100% of Adjusted EBITDA Margin Target PSUs
Maximum	> 104.8%	150% of Adjusted EBITDA Margin Target PSUs

Following a determination of the preliminary vested PSUs, the final number of PSUs that are eligible to vest will be subject to the same TSR modifier as the LTIP-B awards granted in fiscal 2022, as described above.

In connection with the grants, the NEOs received the following LTIP-B awards:

	Performance Period Ending September 30, 2025	
Name (1)	LTIP-B Award (% of salary) (2)	Number of Shares
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	75%	15,905
John L. Harper	50%	8,362
Robert P. Flowers	50%	8,107
M. Brett Armstrong	50%	7,758

⁽¹⁾ Mr. Palmer did not receive an LTIP-B award.

⁽²⁾ Represents the percentage of base salary for the first year of the applicable performance period.

⁽²⁾ Mr. Palmer did not receive an LTIP-B award.

Represents the percentage of base salary for the first year of the applicable performance period.

Table of Contents

.

Our NEOs are eligible to participate in our health and welfare benefit programs on the same basis and terms as our general employee population, including our 401(k) plan. As such, our NEOs are eligible for employer matching contributions and discretionary contributions. All of our 401(k) plan participants are eligible for employer matching contributions equal to 100% of the participant's elective deferral contributions up to 3% of the participant's compensation, plus 50% of the participant's elective deferral contributions that exceed 3% but are not more than 5% of the participant's empensation.

Paranieita

We generally provide limited perquisites or personal benefits to our NEOs, the nature and amount of which vary by individual. These benefits generally consist of a combination of: personal use of a Company-owned vehicle, mobile device subscriptions, Company-paid premiums for health, life, disability and/or vision insurance and club dues.

Employment Agreements

The Company has entered into an employment agreement (each, an "Employment Agreement") with certain key members of management, including Messrs. Smith, Harper, Flowers and Armstrong. Mr. Palmer is not, and has not been, a party to an Employment Agreement. Each Employment Agreement contains substantially similar terms other than with respect to title, minimum base salary and principal place of employment, including with respect to the following key aspects of the employment relationship:

- Term. The term of the Employment Agreement is five years, commencing on April 1, 2020. Beginning on the fifth anniversary of the Effective Date, and on each anniversary thereafter, the term will renew for an additional one-year period, unless either party provides written notice of its intention not to extend the term at least 60 days prior to the applicable anniversary date, or the Employment Agreement is otherwise terminated in accordance with the termination provisions set forth therein.
- Salary. The Employment Agreement specifies a minimum annual base salary during the term. The minimum base salary will be reviewed at least annually by the Compensation Committee, and the Compensation Committee may, but is not required to, increase the applicable executive's salary during the term.
- Annual Bonus. Each executive is eligible to receive a cash bonus in an amount determined either in the discretion of the Compensation Committee or based on the achievement of performance goals under any annual incentive program that may be established and administered by the Compensation Committee from time to time.
- Equity Awards. Each executive is eligible to receive awards under the Equity Incentive Plan and any other stock option, stock purchase or equity-based incentive compensation plan or arrangement adopted by the Company from time to time in which executives of the Company are eligible to participate, in an amount determined by the Compensation Committee. Any such equity awards will be governed by the applicable plan and award agreements.
- Perquisites; Employee Benefits. Each executive is entitled to fringe benefits and perquisites consistent with the practices of the Company and to the extent that the Company provides similar benefits or perquisites to similarly situated executives, which may include the use of a Company-owned automobile to the extent that the Company deems necessary for the performance of services to the Company. Each executive is entitled to participate in all other employee benefit plans, practices and programs on a basis that is no less favorable than is provided to similarly situated executives, to the extent consistent with applicable law and the terms of the applicable employee benefit plans.
- Termination Payments. If the Employment Agreement is terminated under certain circumstances, the executive may be entitled to receive certain severance payments and benefits. For a description of these payments and benefits and the circumstances under which they may be required, see the discussion below under the heading "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control."
- Restrictive Covenants. The Employment Agreement provides for certain restrictive covenants, including covenants limiting or prohibiting competition, use of confidential information, solicitation of customers, recruitment of employees, and disparagement of the Company during the term of the Employment Agreement and, if the Company so elects, for a period of eighteen months following the termination of employment with the Company for any reason.

- <u>Right of First Refusal to Purchase Shares of Class B Common Stock.</u> During the term of the Employment Agreement and for a period of eighteen months following the termination of employment for any reason, the Company or its assignee will have a right of first refusal to purchase any shares of the Company's Class B common stock, that the executive (or, as applicable, the executive's estate) elects to transfer, convert or dispose of during such period.
- Clawback. The executive's compensation is subject to any clawback policies required by applicable law, government regulation or stock exchange listing requirement or otherwise adopted by the Company, as such policies may be amended from time to time. For more information about our clawback policy that applies to all NEOs, see the discussion below under the heading "Compensation Policies and Practices Related to Risk Management Incentive Compensation Recoupment Policy."

How We Determine Executive Compensation

The Compensation Committee meets several times each year to perform its responsibilities as delegated by the Board of Directors and as set forth in the Compensation Committee's charter. These responsibilities include evaluating and approving the Company's compensation philosophy, policies, plans and programs for our NEOs. In the performance of its duties, the Compensation Committee regularly reviews the total compensation, including the base salary, target annual cash incentive award opportunities, long-term incentive award opportunities and other benefits for each of our NEOs.

The Compensation Committee has the authority, in its sole discretion, to retain or obtain the advice of compensation consultants, outside counsel and other advisers as it deems necessary to assist with the execution of its duties and responsibilities. Prior to selecting or receiving adviser from such advisers, the Compensation Committee is required to consider certain factors specified in SEC and Nasdaq rules, including an evaluation of whether the adviser has a conflict of interest that would impair the independent execution of the adviser's services to the Company. The Company will provide appropriate funding for payment of reasonable compensation to any adviser retained by the Compensation Committee.

Due to our size and the unique nature of our industry, which primarily consists of small, closely held companies and large national or multinational corporations, the Compensation Committee has elected not to identify a peer group for compensation benchmarking purposes based on a lack of directly comparable companies. Instead, in determining appropriate compensation levels for the NEOs, the Compensation Committee relies on its knowledge of the competitive market, historical pay practices, internal relationships among positions at the Company and individual performance of the NEOs.

Role of Compensation Consultant

During fiscal 2022, the Compensation Committee retained Dana Krieg, an independent compensation consultant (the "Compensation Consultant") in accordance with the Compensation Committee retained Dana Krieg, an independent compensation Consultant prove the Compensation Consultant sees, determine the nature and scope of the services to be provided and evaluate the Compensation Consultant's performance.

The Compensation Consultant attends Compensation Committee meetings, as requested, and communicates with the Compensation Committee chair between meetings. The Compensation Committee makes all final decisions and recommendations regarding the Company's compensation program.

During fiscal 2022, the Compensation Consultant's roles included, but were not limited to, the following:

- · advising the Compensation Committee on executive compensation trends;
- evaluating the effectiveness of the Company's cash- and equity-based compensation programs;
- providing advice to the Compensation Committee on governance best practices, as well as any other areas of concern or risk; and
- · reviewing and commenting on proxy statement disclosure items, including the CD&A.

The Compensation Committee has assessed the independence of the Compensation Consultant, considering all relevant factors, including those set forth in Rule 10C-1(b)(4)(i) through (vi) under the Exchange Act. Based on this review, the Compensation Committee concluded that there are no conflicts of interest raised by the work performed by the Compensation Consultant and that the Compensation Consultant is independent.

Role of Chief Executive Officer

The Compensation Committee makes all compensation decisions related to our NEOs. Our Chief Executive Officer regularly provides information and recommendations to the Compensation Committee on the performance of the executive officers and appropriate levels and components of compensation, as well as other information that the Compensation Committee may request. However, our Chief Executive Officer does not participate in any Compensation Committee deliberations or determinations with respect to his own commensation.

Role of Advisory Vote on Compensation of our NEOs

Our Board recognizes the fundamental interest that our stockholders have in the compensation of our executive officers. At the 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, approximately 97.2% of the votes were east in favor of the proposal to approve, on an advisory basis, the compensation of our NEOs. Based upon the results of such advisory vote and our review of our compensation policies and decisions, the Board and Compensation Committee believe that these policies and decisions are consistent with our compensation philosophy and align the interests of our NEOs with the long-term goals of the Company. While the "say on pay" vote is not binding on the Board or the Company, we will continue to review our executive compensation program in the future and will consider the views of our stockholders, as well as other developments, during such review.

Based on the advisory vote of our stockholders at the 2022 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, the Board determined that the Company will hold stockholder advisory votes on executive compensation once every three years. The next stockholders advisory vote on executive compensation is scheduled to occur at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders in 2025.

Summary Compensation Table

The following table summarizes the compensation earned by our NEOs for the fiscal years presented.

		Salary	Bonus	Stock Awards	Non-Equity Incentive Plan Compensation	All Other Compensation	Total
Name and Principal Position (1)	Year	(S)	(\$) ⁽²⁾	(\$) ⁽³⁾	(\$) ⁽²⁾	(S) ⁽⁴⁾	(\$)
Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III	2022	571,396	250,000	1,179,480	287,500	74,251	2,362,627
President and Chief Executive Officer (5)	2021	512,115	82,500	2,844,325	412,500	87,903	3,939,343
	2020	430,769	300,000	277,200	_	81,425	1,089,394
R. Alan Palmer	2022	375,231	_	_	225,000	39,399	639,630
Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer	2021	357,808	157,500	530,000	202,500	39,071	1,286,879
	2020	343,962	572,000	_	_	37,729	953,691
John L. Harper	2022	453,597	50,000	638,976	171,375	57,359	1,371,307
Senior Vice President	2021	435,481	120,563	1,440,275	244,687	55,951	2,231,708
	2020	430,847	462,000	_	_	60,965	953,812
Robert P. Flowers	2022	437,365	20,000	616,756	82,688	57,103	1,213,912
Senior Vice President	2021	408,731	110,250	1,436,300	236,250	64,847	2,193,378
M. Brett Armstrong	2022	396,846	_	558,846	150,000	55,063	1,160,755
Senior Vice President	2021	379,769	42,750	1,160,700	213,750	47,904	1,844,873

⁽¹⁾ Mr. Smith served as the Company's Senior Vice President for the 2020 fiscal year, Chief Operating Officer from October 1, 2020 through March 31, 2021, and President and Chief Executive Officer from April 1, 2021 through fiscal 2022. Messrs. Flowers and Armstrong were not NEOs prior to fiscal 2021.

Armstrong were not NEOs prior to fiscal 2021. (27) Prior to fiscal 2021, all cash payments made to NEOs in consideration of services provided in the preceding fiscal year were characterized as bonuses. Beginning in fiscal 2021 with the implementation of specific performance metrics for the purpose of calculating amounts payable to the NEOs, the portion of the cash payment tied to the achievement of performance metrics has been characterized as non-equity incentive plan compensation, and the discretionary portion of such payments has been characterized as a bonus. During fiscal 2022, discretionary bonuses were paid to Messrs. Smith, Harper and Flowers in recognition of their leadership through a challenging inflationary and supply chain environment and extraordinary efforts in connection with acquisitions and other growth initiatives. For more information regarding the annual cash incentives and cash bonuses earned by our NEOs during fiscal 2022, see the sections titled "Annual Cash Incentives" and "Discretionary Cash Bonuses".

- compensation awarded to our NEOs during fiscal 2022, see the discussion under the heading "Long-Tem Equity incentive Compensation":

 (*) For fiscal 2022, the amounts in this column are described in further detail in the following table. For each of the NEOs, these amounts include Company-paid health insurance premiums and 401(k) plan matching contributions, as well as the value of his personal use of a Company-owned vehicle (for Messrs, Smith, Palmer and Flowers) or vehicle allowance (for Messrs. Harper and Armstrong). The value to the NEOs of their personal use of Company-owned automobiles is based on the incremental cost to the Company of such use, which the Company has calculated as the total variable expense associated with operation of such automobiles during the applicable period. Amounts marked as "Other" in the table below include: (a) for each of the NEOs, mobile device or internet substricting increase in ceach NEO other than Mr. Smith, Company-paid life insurance premiums; (d) for Messrs. Harper and Armstrong, Company-paid premiums for accidental death and dismemberment insurance, and (e) for Mr. Smith, Company-paid club dues in the amount of \$10,134 and premiums for vision insurance.

	Health Insurance	401(k) Match	Vehicle	Other	Total
Name	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Smith	22,037	12,200	25,965	14,049	74,251
Palmer	17,618	11,932	4,973	4,876	39,399
Harper	19,197	12,200	20,136	5,826	57,359
Flowers	18,680	12,200	20,878	5,345	57,103
Armstrong	19.602	11.058	19,220	5,183	55,063

Grants of Plan-Based Awards

The following table provides information concerning plan-based awards made to our NEOs during fiscal 2022.

		Estimated Future Payor	its Under Non-Equity	Incentive Plan Awards(1)	Estimated Future Payouts Under Equity Incentive Plan Awards ⁽⁴⁾			All Other Stock Awards: Number of Shares of Stock or	Grant Date Fair Value of Stock and Option
		Threshold	Target	Maximum	Threshold	Target	Maximum	Units	Awards
Name	Grant Date	(\$) ⁽²⁾	(\$)	(\$) ⁽³⁾	(#) ⁽⁵⁾	(#)	(#) (6)	(#) ⁽⁷⁾	(S) (8)
Smith	12/29/2021	_		_		_	_	7,666	229,980
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	10,312	13,750	20,625	_	464,200
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	10,781	14,375	21,562	_	485,300
		287,500	575,000	632,500	_	_	_	_	_
Palmer		150,000	300,000	330,000	_	_	_	_	
Harper	12/29/2021	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,570	137,100
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	5,437	7,250	10,875	_	244,760
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	5,712	7,616	11,424	_	257,116
		171,375	342,750	377,025	_	_	_	_	_
Flowers	12/29/2021	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,410	132,300
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	5,250	7,000	10,500	_	236,320
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	5,512	7,350	11,025	_	248,136
		165,375	330,750	363,825	_	_	_	_	_
Armstrong	12/29/2021	_	_	_	_	_	_	4,000	120,000
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	4,749	6,333	9,499	_	213,802
	12/29/2021	_	_	_	4,999	6,666	9,999	_	225,044
		150,000	300,000	330,000	_	_	_	_	_

⁽¹⁾ For fiscal 2022, one-half of each NEO's annual cash incentive payment was determined by comparing the Company's consolidated Adjusted EBITDA to its target consolidated Adjusted EBITDA for the fiscal year. In order for the NEOs to earn any amount under this metric, the Company's Adjusted EBITDA must have been at least 80% of target Adjusted EBITDA, with such performance level resulting in a payout of 50% of the target amount of the portion of the cash incentive tied to Adjusted EBITDA must have been at least 80% of target Adjusted EBITDA. The maximum amount that could be earned by the NEOs based on Adjusted EBITDA was 120% of the target amount of the portion of the cash incentive tied to Adjusted EBITDA, which would be paid only if Adjusted EBITDA met or exceeded 115% of target Adjusted EBITDA. The remainder of each NEO's annual cash incentive payment was determined based on the level of achievement of one or more individual or Company goals, with respect to which the degree of achievement was assessed by the Compensation

⁽²⁾ The amounts in this column represent the total amounts payable to each NEO assuming the achievement of the minimum performance level required to receive a payment with respect to the Adjusted EBITDA metric and each NEO's individual or additional Company performance goals. For a discussion of the actual cash incentive awards paid to our NEOs for service during fiscal 2022, see the discussion under the heading "Annual Cash Incentives."

⁽³⁾ The amounts in this column represent the total amounts payable to each NEO assuming that Adjusted EBITDA met or exceeded 115% of the target amount and that the performance criteria for each individual goal were satisfied. For a discussion of the actual cash incentive awards paid to our NEOs for service during fiscal 2022, see the discussion under the heading "Annual Cash Incentives."

- (4) During fiscal 2022, each NEO other than Mr. Palmer received two LTIP-B awards covering the three-year performance periods ending September 30, 2023 and 2024, respectively. Each LTIP-B award provides for a target number of PSUs that are eligible to vest, with 50% of the target PSUs eligible to vest based on the achievement of the Company's compound aggregate revenue growth rate as compared to the revenue growth rate target over the applicable performance period and 50% of the target PSUs eligible to vest based on the achievement of the Company's ROCE as compared to the ROCE target over the applicable performance period. Following a determination of the preliminary vested PSUs, the final number of PSUs eligible to vest will be increased or decreased by up to 15% based on a comparison of the Company's TSR over the performance period to that of the Russell 2000 over the same period (provided that the Company's TSR must be positive in order for any upward adjustment to be made).
- to 15% based on a comparison of the Company's 15R over the performance period to that of the Russell 2000 over the same period (provided that the Company's 15R must be positive in order for any upward adjustment to be made, 15% Each LTIP-B award agreement provides that (i) in order for the grantee to earn any amount under the revenue growth rate metric, the Company's compound annual revenue growth rate over the performance period must be at least 89% of the target, with such performance level resulting in a payout of 75% of the portion of the award tied to this metric and (ii) in order for the grantee to earn any amount under the ROCE metric, the Company's average ROCE over the performance period must be at least 92% of the target, with such performance level resulting in a payout of 75% of the portion of the award tied to this metric. The amounts in this column represent the total number of vested PSUs assuming the achievement of the minimum performance level required for the vesting of any PSUs under both the revenue growth rate metric and ROCE metric, without giving any effect to the TSR modifier as described in note 4.
- (9 Each LTIP-B award agreement provides that that (i) up to 150% of the target number of PSUs under the revenue growth metric will be eligible to vest if the Company's actual compound annual revenue growth rate over the performance period meets or exceeds 112% of the target rate and (ii) up to 150% of the target number of PSUs under the ROCE metric will be eligible to vest if the Company's average ROCE over the performance period meets or exceeds 108% of the target. The amounts in this column represent the total number of vested PSUs assuming the achievement of the performance level required for the maximum vesting of PSUs under both the revenue growth rate metric and ROCE metric, without giving effect to any TSR modifier as described in note 4.
- The amounts in this table represent the number of restricted shares of Class A common stock awarded to each NEO other than Mr. Palmer under the Equity Incentive Plan during fiscal 2022. These awards vested or will vest, as applicable, in one-fourth installments, on each of September 30, 2022, 2023, 2024 and 2025.
- (8) Represents the grant date fair value of each equity award computed in accordance with ASC 718, with the exception that the amounts shown assumes no forfeitures. A discussion of the assumptions used in the calculation of the amounts is included in Note 14, "Equity-Based Compensation" in the audited consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 that was filed with the SEC on November 22, 2022.

Outstanding Equity Awards at Fiscal Year End

The following table provides information regarding outstanding unvested stock awards held by our NEOs as of September 30, 2022. The market value of the awards reflected in the following table is based on a value of \$26.23 per share, the closing market price of our Class A common stock on September 30, 2022.

	Stock Awards				
	Number of shares or units of stock that have not vested	Market value of shares or units of stock that have not vested	Equity incentive plan awards: number of unearned shares, units or other rights that have not vested	Equity incentive plan awards: market or payout value of unearned shares, units or other rights that have not vested	
Name	(#) ⁽¹⁾ ⁽²⁾	(\$)	(#) ⁽³⁾	(S)	
Smith	122,899	3,223,641	21,093	553,269	
Palmer	20,000	524,600	=	_	
Harper	60,621	1,590,089	11,149	292,438	
Flowers	60,218	1,579,518	10,762	282,287	
Armstrong	49,555	1,299,828	9,748	255,690	

⁽¹⁾ The amounts in this column represent restricted shares of Class A common stock with time-based vesting criteria previously granted under the Equity Incentive Plan. For purposes of this table, awards that vested on September 30, 2022 are deemed not to be outstanding.

(2) Unless the award is forfeited or vesting is accelerated because of a termination of employment under the circumstances described below under the heading "Potential Payments upon Termination or Change in Control," the restrictions on the restricted stock reported in the table above will lapse, and the awards vested or will vest, as applicable, as follows:

	Vesting Date					
Name	1/4/2023	9/30/2023	1/4/2024	9/30/2024	9/30/2025	9/30/2026
Smith	2,500	5,869	2,500	55,870	54,038	2,122
Palmer	_	_	_	10,000	10,000	_
Harper	_	3,483	_	28,485	27,398	1,255
Flowers	_	3,354	_	28,354	27,306	1,204
Armstrong	_	3,113	_	23,113	22,163	1,166

⁽³⁾ The amounts in this column represent the number of shares issuable upon the vesting of LTIP-B awards outstanding at fiscal year-end assuming the achievement of the threshold level of performance as defined in the respective award agreements, and without giving effect to any potential modification of the number of vested PSUs based on the Company's TSR over the performance period.

Option Exercises and Stock Vested

The following table provides information regarding the amounts recognized by our NEOs upon the vesting of stock awards during fiscal 2022. Our NEOs did not exercise any stock options during fiscal 2022.

	Number of Shares Acquired on Vesting	Value Realized on Vesting
Name (1)	(#) ⁽²⁾	(\$) ⁽³⁾
Smith	6,249	172,636
Harper	2,229	58,467
Flowers	2,152	56,447
Armstrong	1,950	51,149

⁽¹⁾ Mr. Palmer did not acquire any shares upon the vesting of stock awards during fiscal 2022.

Securities Authorized for Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans

The following table provides certain information regarding options and rights outstanding under our equity compensation plans as of September 30, 2022.

Plan Category	(a) Number of Securities to be Issued Upon Exercise of Outstanding Options and Rights	(b) Weighted-Average Exercise Price of Outstanding Options and Rights	Number of Securities Remaining Available for Future Issuance Under Equity Compensation Plans (Excluding Securities Reflected in the First Column)
Equity Compensation Plans Approved by Security Holders	_		943,926 (1)
Equity Compensation Plans Not Approved by Security Holders	_	_	_
Total	_	_	943,926

⁽¹⁾ Represents shares of Class A common stock available for issuance under the Equity Incentive Plan.

Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control

Employment Agreements

Our Employment Agreements with Messrs. Smith, Harper, Flowers and Armstrong provide for certain severance payments and benefits if the employment of the applicable NEO is terminated under certain circumstances. The following discussion describes these payments and benefits and the circumstances under which they may be required.

Termination for cause, without good reason, or due to death or disability. If, during the term of the Employment Agreement, the executive's employment is terminated by the Company for "cause," by the executive without "good reason," or due to death or "disability" (as such terms are defined in the Employment Agreement), then the Company will pay to the executive or his estate, in a lump sum cash payment, the sum of: (i) earned salary through the date of termination, less withholding for taxes and other similar items, to the extent not previously paid, (ii) any unreimbursed travel and other business expenses incurred on or before the date of termination, and (iii) any vested amounts under employee benefit plans sponsored or

Mr. Palmer did not acquire any snares upon the vesting of suck awards during instal 2022.

(2) Represents shares of Class A common stock acquired upon the vesting of time-based restricted stock awards previously granted under the Equity Incentive Plan.

(3) The value realized on vesting is based on the closing market price of our Class A common stock on the applicable vesting date.

maintained by the Company in accordance with the terms and conditions governing such plans (together, the "Accrued Amounts"). Any outstanding equity awards will be treated in accordance with the terms of the applicable award or plan.

Termination without cause or for good reason. If, during the term, the executive's employment is terminated by the Company without "cause" or by the executive for "good reason" (as such terms are defined in the Employment Agreement), then the Company will pay, in a lump sum cash payment, the Accrued Amounts, plus (i) severance in an amount equal to the product obtained by multiplying (A) 1.5 times (B) the average (mean) of the combined base salary and cash bonus received during each of the two (2) completed fiscal years preceding the date of termination, payable in monthly installments over an eighteen-month period, and subject to ongoing compliance with certain restrictive covenants, (ii) health insurance premiums for eighteen months, and (iii) up to \$10,000 in reimbursement for outplacement services. Any outstanding equity awards will be treated in accordance with the terms of the applicable award or plan.

Limitation of Benefits. The payments or benefits to be received in connection with a termination of employment are subject to potential reduction to the extent necessary to limit the imposition of taxes under Sections 280G and 4999 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code").

Equity-Based Awards

Our Equity Incentive Plan provides that all unvested shares held by a participant will be forfeited upon the termination of such participant's employment with the Company except to the extent otherwise provided in an equity award agreement or employment agreement. As of September 30, 2022, the outstanding equity awards held by our NEOs consisted exclusively of restricted shares of Class A stock with time-based vesting criteria and LTIP-B awards. In general, our award agreements do not provide for acceleration in vesting upon a termination of employment for any reason, subject to the following two exceptions:

- The award agreement for 10,000 restricted shares of Class A common stock with time-based vesting criteria granted to Mr. Smith in January 2020 (of which 5,000 shares remained unvested at September 30, 2022) provides for an immediate acceleration of vesting upon a termination of Mr. Smith's employment by reason of death or disability, by the Company without "cause" or by Mr. Smith for "good reason," in each case, as defined in his Employment Agreement.
- The award agreements for the mobilization restricted stock awards granted to each of the NEOs during fiscal 2021 provide for an immediate acceleration of vesting upon the retirement of the holder if the holder has been employed with the Company for 15 years or more and is 67 years old or older.
- The LTIP-B award agreements provide that, in the event of the retirement of a holder who has been employed with the Company for 15 years or more and is 67 years old or older, the PSUs shall remain outstanding and eligible for vesting on the regularly-scheduled vesting date based on the actual achievement of the applicable performance posts (as modified by the TSR modifier), and pro-rated based on a fraction, determined by the number of completed days of service from beginning of the performance period through the holder's retirement date over the total number of days in the performance period.

As of September 30, 2022, Mr. Palmer was the only NEO who satisfied both criteria to cause an acceleration in vesting of his mobilization restricted stock award or prorated vesting of his LTIP-B award in the event of his retirement. As of September 30, 2022, Mr. Palmer held 20,000 shares of restricted Class A common stock subject to a mobilization restricted stock award and no LTIP-B awards.

In addition, under our Equity Incentive Plan, the Compensation Committee may, in its discretion, provide for an acceleration of vesting of any equity-based award at any time, including upon a change in control, as defined in the Equity Incentive Plan.

The following table sets forth an example of the potential amount to which the NEOs could be entitled upon termination of employment without cause or for good reason, in the case of those NEOs with Employment Agreements, or in the case of retirement, for those NEOs without Employment Agreements, assuming that such termination event occurred on September 30, 2022. With respect to accelerated equity awards, the amounts in the table assume that the Compensation Committee elected to accelerate or pay out the value of all then-unvested shares of the respective NEOs as of the termination date. The table does not include any amounts or arrangements that do not discriminate in scope, terms or operation in favor of executive officers of the Company and that are available generally to all salaried employees, such as the Accrued Amounts.

	Cash Severance Payment (1)	Insurance Benefits (2)	Outplacement Benefits	Accelerated Equity Awards (3)	Total
Officer	(S)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)	(\$)
Smith	1,485,063	33,056	10,000	3,961,360	5,489,479
Palmer	_	_	_	524,600	524,600
Harper	1,303,746	28,796	10,000	1,980,024	3,322,566
Flowers	1,005,664	28,020	10,000	1,955,919	2,999,603
Armstrong	844,817	29,403	10,000	1,640,791	2,525,011

⁽¹⁾ The value of the cash severance payment is equal to 1.5 times the average (mean) of the combined base salary and cash bonus received by the applicable NEO during each of the two (2) completed fiscal years preceding the date of termination.

Director Compensation

Our Corporate Governance Guidelines provide that the form and amount of director compensation are determined by the Compensation Committee in accordance with the policies and principles set forth in its charter and then recommended to the Board for approval. In determining the form and amount of director compensation, the Compensation Committee considers the responsibilities of the directors and the fees and other forms of compensation being paid by other companies comparable to us. Our Corporate Governance Guidelines also specify that a significant protrion of director compensations bound be paid in the form of shares of our common stock. The Compensation Committee believes that paying retainers in the form of restricted stock will help to align the interests of our directors with those of our stockholders by further incentivizing the Board to direct the affairs of the Company in a manner that will enhance the value of our common stock.

In November 2021, the Compensation Committee recommended, and our Board approved, the payment of retainers to our non-employee directors for the 2022, 2023 and 2024 fiscal years in the form of a one-time grant of restricted shares of our Class A common stock with a multi-year vesting period. As such, our non-employee directors received the following awards: 42,500 shares for Mr. Fleming and 17,000 shares for each of Messrs. Jennings, Matteson, McKay and Shaffer and Ms. Skelly. The grants vest as to two-thirds of the underlying shares on January 1, 2024 and as to the remaining one-third of the underlying shares on January 1, 2025.

The following table summarizes the compensation paid to our directors during fiscal 2022, provided that the amounts shown for each director other than Mr. Owens reflect the grant date fair value of stock awards made in payment of annual board retainers for fiscal years 2022, 2023 and 2024.

Name	Stock Awards (2)	Other Compensation	Total
Ned N. Fleming, III	\$1,244,825	_	\$1,244,825
Craig Jennings	\$485,860	_	\$485,860
Mark R. Matteson	\$485,860	_	\$485,860
Michael H. McKay	\$485,860	_	\$485,860
Charles E. Owens	_	\$399,166(3)	\$399,166
Stefan L. Shaffer	\$485,860		\$485,860
Noreen E. Skelly	\$485,860	_	\$485,860
Fred I Smith III(1)	_	_	_

The value of the insurance benefits is estimated by reference to the average monthly premium paid by the Company during the twelve-month period immediately preceding the assumed termination date.

⁽⁵⁾ The value of the accelerated equity awards is based on \$56.23, the closing price of our Class A common stock on September 30, 2022, and assumes that the Compensation Committee elects to accelerate all outstanding restricted stock with time-based vesting and all outstanding LTIP-B awards at their target payout levels. Of the reported amounts, only Mr. Smith and Mr. Palmer have a contractual right to an acceleration or payout for any portion of their shares under specific circumstances, as described in further detail above under the heading "Potential Payments Upon Termination or Change in Control — Equity-Based Awards."

- (1) Fred J. Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer, was not compensated for his service on the Board during fiscal 2022. The compensation received by Mr. Smith for his service as the Company's President and Chief Executive Officer is set forth above under the heading "Executive Officer and Director Compensation Summary Compensation Table."
- (2) The amounts in this column represent the respective grant date fair values of awards of restricted shares of our Class A common stock made to our non-employee directors as payment of their respective annual retainers for the 2022, 2023 and 2024 fiscal years, calculated in accordance with Topic 718, with the exception that the amounts shown assumes no forfeitures. A discussion of the assumptions used in the calculation of the amounts is included in Note 14, "Equity-Based Compensation" in the audited consolidated financial statements included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 that was filed with the SEC on November 22, 2022.
- (3) During fiscal 2022, Mr. Owens, who retired as our President and Chief Executive Officer in March 2021, served as Vice Chairman of the Board and remained an employee of the Company. The Board believes that Mr. Owens' extensive experience with the Company and our industry knowledge provides valuable insight to the Board. The amount shown in the table above reflects the base salary and benefits that Mr. Owens receives as compensation for his service as an employee of the Company. Specifically, the "Other Compensation" reported for Mr. Owens includes \$365,400 in base salary and \$33,766 in benefits, including \$15,236 in employer-paid premiums for health insurance and \$10,915 in 401(k) plan matching contributions. Mr. Owens was not separately compensated for his service on the Board during fiscal 2022.

In addition to the amounts in the table above, the Company reimbursed expenses incurred by our directors in their conduct of the Board's business. No additional grants or payments were made to directors during fiscal 2022 for service on the Board. Other than the shares of restricted stock described above, there were no outstanding equity-based awards held by our non-employee directors or Mr. Owens as of September 30, 2022.

Compensation Policies and Practices Related to Risk Management

Genera

Our compensation program is balanced, focused and gives considerable weight to the long-term performance of the company. Under this structure, the highest amount of compensation can only be achieved through consistent superior performance over sustained periods of time. Goals and objectives reflect a balanced mix of quantitative and qualitative performance measures to avoid excessive weight on a single performance measure. Likewise, the elements of compensation are balanced among current cash payments and long-term equity-based incentive awards. The Compensation Committee retains the discretion to adjust compensation equality of performance and adherence to the Company's values.

Based on the foregoing features of our compensation program and the following summary of some of the other key policies and considerations underlying our program, the Compensation Committee has concluded that risks arising from compensation policies and practices for employees of the company and its affiliates are not reasonably likely to have a material adverse effect on the Company as a whole.

Incentive Compensation Recoupment Policy

Our Policy for the Recoupment of Incentive Compensation (the "Recoupment Policy") provides that, in the event that the Company is required to prepare an accounting restatement of its financial statements due to material noncompliance with financial reporting requirements under the securities laws, we are required to use reasonable efforts to recoup from current and former executive officers, including our NEOs, any excess incentive compensation received by them during the three completed fiscal years immediately preceding the date on which we are required to prepare an accounting restatement. The Recoupment Policy covers incentive compensation (cash and equity) and applies irrespective of whether an executive officer engaged in fraud or other misconduct.

Cash and equity awards that are granted, earned or vested wholly or in part upon the attainment of a financial reporting measure are subject to recoupment based on a restatement of our financial statements. We may recoup incentive compensation by (i) requiring reimbursement of cash incentive compensation previously paid, (ii) seeking recovery of any gain realized on vesting, exercise, settlement, sale, transfer or other disposition of any equity-based awards, (iii) offsetting the recouped amount from any compensation otherwise owed by us to the current or former executive officer, (iv) canceling outstanding vested or unvested equity and and/or (v) taking any other remedial or recovery action permitted by law. There is no time limit on our ability to recover amounts under the Recoupment Policy other than limits imposed by law, and recoupment is available to us regardless of whether the executive officer is still employed by us when recoupment is required. Our Compensation Committee,

designated by the Board as the administrator of the Recoupment Policy, is responsible for determining whether recoupment is required under the Recoupment Policy and for making all other determinations for the administration of the Recoupment Policy.

Accounting and Tax Consideration

Section 162(m) of the Code generally disallows a tax deduction for any publicly-held corporation for individual compensation exceeding \$1 million in any taxable year payable to certain executive officers, subject to certain grandfathering rules for compensation arrangements in effect prior to January 1, 2018 and not materially modified thereafter. The Compensation Committee believes that its primary responsibility is to provide a compensation program that attracts, retains and rewards the executive officers and other key employees that are important to the Company's success. Accordingly, the Compensation Committee has authorized and will continue to authorize compensation payments that are limited, in full or in part, as to tax deductibility. The Compensation Committee regularly considers the accounting implications of significant compensation decisions, especially in connection with decisions that relate to our equity plans and programs. If accounting standards change, the Company may revise certain programs to appropriately align accounting expenses of our equity awards with our overall executive compensation philosophy and objectives.

Employee, Officer and Director Hedging

The Company has adopted a policy applicable to the Company's directors and officers and any other persons that the Company may from time to time designate that prohibits such persons from trading in "puts" and "calls" (publicly traded options to sell or buy the Company's stock) and other derivative securities or engaging in "short sales" of the Company's securities. The trading restrictions in the policy do not apply to (i) transactions under Company benefit plans or (ii) trades pursuant to an approved pre-arranged trading plan, provided that the covered person entered into such a plan during an open trading window and the plan otherwise meets the conditions and requirements for such plans under Company policy and applicable law. In addition, specific exceptions to the policy may be made when (i) the person requesting approval does not possess material non-public information, (ii) personal circumstances warrant the exception and (iii) the exception would not otherwise contravene the law or the purposes of the policy. As of September 30, 2022, no financial instruments (including prepaid variable forward contracts, equity swaps, collars, puts, calls and exchange funds) had been granted by the Company to any employee or director of the Company as part of the compensation of such employee or director or were held, directly or indirectly, by any such employee or director.

Chief Executive Officer Pay Ratio

As required by Section 953(b) of the Dodd-Frank Wall Street Reform and Consumer Protection Act of 2010 and Item 402(u) of Regulation S-K (the "pay ratio rule"), we are providing the following information about the relationship of the median of the total annual compensation of our employees and the total annual compensation of our Chief Executive Officer. The pay ratio included in this information is a reasonable estimate calculated in a manner consistent with the pay ratio rule.

The pay ratio rule permits a company to identify its median employee once every three years, unless there has been a change in its employee population or employee compensation arrangements that the company reasonably believes would result in a significant change in its pay ratio disclosure. We previously determined our median employee by preparing a list of all employees (excluding our Chief Executive Officer) as of September 30, 2021, along with their gross income reportable on IRS form W-2 paid to such employees during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021. Reportable gross income for fiscal 2021 was annualized for those full-time employees who were not employed for the full fiscal year. After identifying the median employee, we calculated that employee's annual total compensation using the same methodology we use for our NEOs as set forth in the Summary Compensation Table above. Because there have been no material changes in our employee population or employee compensation arrangements that we believe would significantly impact the pay ratio disclosure, we have elected to base the pay ratio disclosure on the same median employee identified for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2021.

Using the methodology described above, the annual compensation for fiscal 2022 for our Chief Executive Officer was \$2,362,627 and for our median employee was \$59,590. The resulting ratio of our Chief Executive Officer's pay to that of our median employee for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 was 39.6 to 1.

Compensation Committee Interlocks and Insider Participation

During fiscal 2022, the members of the Company and none of whom, other than Mr. Matteson, has ever served as an officer of the Company. During fiscal 2022, none of our executive officers served as a director or member of

the compensation committee (or other committee serving an equivalent function) of any other entity whose executive officers served on our Compensation Committee or on the Board.

The following is a summary of certain relationships and transactions involving members of our Compensation Committee requiring disclosure under Item 404 of Regulation S-K. Transactions involving SunTx and its affiliates may be attributed to Messrs. Fleming, Jennings and Matteson as a result of their status as directors and officers of SunTx.

- We are a party to a management services agreement with SunTx Capital Management, an affiliate of SunTx. Pursuant to the agreement, SunTx Capital Management provides management services to us, including with respect to financing, business strategies and business development. For these management services, we paid SunTx Capital Management approximately \$1.5 million during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022. The management services agreement expires on October 1, 2023.
- We are a party to a registration rights agreement (the "Registration Rights Agreement") with certain related parties, including, among others, SunTx Fulcrum Fund and SunTx Fulcrum Dutch Fund (collectively, together with the other parties to the Registration Rights Agreement, the "RRA Holders"). Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, we are required to register under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") shares of our common stock owned by such RRA Holders where the Securities owned the securities and the registration common stock owned by such RRA Holders where the securities are required to register under the Securities may demand that we register at least 50% of the aggregate number of Registrable Securities owned by such requesting RRA Holders. We are not obligated to file a registration statement pursuant to these demand provisions on more than two occasions on Form S-1. However, the RRA Holders are entitled to make an unlimited number of demands for registration on Form S-3, subject to the limitation that the Company will not be obligated to file more than one registration on Form S-3 in response to a registration demand. The RRA Holders have "pigespacked" registration rights as well any time, we propose to register an offering of our securities, either for our account of or the account of our demands are careful to a four securities, either for our account of or the account of our securities, either for our account of our heads are account of our securities, either for our account of our beauties, either for our account of our hea
- We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our current directors and executive officers. We anticipate that future directors and executive officers will enter into indemnification arrangements with us in substantially similar form. The indemnification agreements generally provide, among other things, that we will indemnify and hold harmless each person subject to such agreement (each, an "indemnifee") to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law from a degainst all expenses, losses, damages, judgments, fines and other specified costs that may result or arise in connection with such indemnifice serving in his or her capacity as a director or executive officer of the Company or serving at our direction as a director as a director, officer, employee or agent of another entity. These agreements further provide that, upon an indemnifice's request and subject to certain conditions, we will advance expenses to the indemnification agreements, an indemnife is presumed to be entitled to indemnification, and we have the burden of proving otherwise. The indemnification agreements also provide that, to the extent that we maintain an insurance policy providing liability insurance for directors, officers, employees, agents or fiduciaries of the Company's form of indemnification agreements, which previously has been filed with the SEC.
- N. Nelson Fleming, IV, the son of Ned N. Fleming, III, the Executive Chairman of our Board and Managing Partner of SunTx, serves as our Vice President of Strategy and Business Development. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, we paid Nelson Fleming approximately \$334,000 in cash compensation and approximately \$355,000 in benefits and granted equity awards with an aggregate grant date fair market value of approximately \$252,000, representing total compensation of approximately \$621,000 paid to Nelson Fleming during fiscal 2022 in connection with his employment.

We are a party to an access agreement with Island Pond Corporate Services, LLC ("Island Pond") regarding certain property owned by affiliates of Ned N. Fleming, III, the Executive Chairman of our Board and Managing Partner of SunTx. Pursuant to the agreement, we have a non-exclusive right to use certain land located in Baker County, Georgia for the purpose of business development. We paid Island Pond \$320,000 during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 pursuant to the terms of the agreement.

Compensation Committee Report

The Compensation Committee has reviewed and discussed the Compensation Discussion and Analysis with management. Based on this review and discussion, the Compensation Committee recommended to the Board that the Compensation Discussion and Analysis be included in this Proxy Statement and incorporated by reference in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022.

Submitted by the Compensation Committee of the Board.

Ned N. Fleming, III, Chairperson Mark R. Matteson Stefan L. Shaffer

CERTAIN RELATIONSHIPS AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Review and Approval of Related Party Transactions

Our Board has adopted a written policy for the review, approval and ratification of transactions with related parties. The policy covers transactions between the Company and any of our executive officers and directors or their respective affiliates, director nominees, 5% or greater security holders or family members of any of the foregoing. Our Audit Committee reviews transactions covered by this policy to determine, among other things:

- . whether the terms of the transaction are fair to the Company, have resulted from arm's length negotiations and are on terms at least as favorable as would apply if the transaction did not involve a related party;
- whether there are demonstrable business reasons for the Company to enter into the transaction;
- · whether the transaction is material to the Company;
- · the role the related party played in arranging the transaction;
- · whether the transaction could impair the independence of a director; and
- the interests of all related parties in the transaction.

A related party transaction will only be approved or ratified by the Audit Committee if the Audit Committee determines that the transaction is beneficial to the Company and the terms of the transaction are fair to the Company.

Prior to adopting a formal related party transaction policy, our management and Board reviewed and approved related party transactions on a case-by-case basis. The terms of the related party transactions and agreements described below were determined by and among affiliated entities and, consequently, are not necessarily the result of arm's length negotiations. Although it is possible that we could have negotiated more favorable terms for such transactions with unrelated third parties, our management and Board believe that the terms of the related party transactions described below are reasonable, fair and beneficial to the Company.

Transactions with Related Partie

We have engaged in, and continue to engage in, related party transactions with certain current and former directors, members of management and beneficial holders of more than 5% of our common stock. The following summarizes certain transactions with these related parties.

Management Services Agreement

We are a party to a management services agreement with SunTx Capital Management, an affiliate of SunTx. Pursuant to the agreement, SunTx Capital Management provides management services to us, including with respect to financing, business strategies and business development. For these management services, we paid SunTx Capital Management approximately \$1.5 million during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022. The management services agreement expires on October 1, 2023.

Registration Rights Agreement

We are a party to the Registration Rights Agreement with the RRA Holders, which includes certain of our related parties, including SunTx Fulcrum Fund, SunTx Fulcrum Dutch Fund, Grace, Ltd., Michael H. McKay, R. Alan Palmer and John L. Harper, Pursuant to the Registration Rights Agreement, we are required to register under the Securities Act the Registrable Securities upon the demand of the RRA Holders under certain circumstances. Specifically, subject to certain restrictions, RRA Holders who own at least 20% of our outstanding Registrable Securities may demand that we register at least 50% of the aggregate number of Registrable Securities owned by such requesting RRA Holders. We are not obligated to file a registration statement pursuant to these demand provisions on more than two occasions on Form S-1. However, the RRA Holders are entitled to make an unlimited number of demand on Form S-3, subject to the limitation that the Company will not be obligated to file more than one registration statement on Form S-3 in response to a registration demand within six months after the effective date of any registration statement that we file in response to a registration demand.

The RRA Holders have "piggyback" registration rights as well. Accordingly, if, at any time, we propose to register an offering of our securities, either for our account or for the account of our other stockholders, we must give written notice to the RRA Holders to allow each to include its shares in the registration, subject to certain marketing and other limitations.

The registration rights are subject to certain conditions and limitations, including the right of the underwriters to limit the number of Registrable Securities to be included in a particular registration and our right to delay or withdraw the registration statement under certain circumstances. We generally will pay all registration expenses in connection with our obligations under the Registration Rights Agreement. The Registration Rights Agreement provides that we will indemnify the RRA Holders against certain liabilities that may arise under the Securities Act and expires on May 4, 2023.

Indomnification Agreement

We have entered into indemnification agreements with each of our current directors and executive officers. We anticipate that future directors and executive officers will enter into indemnification arrangements with us in substantially similar form. The indemnification agreements generally provide, among other things, that we will indemnify and hold harmless each indemnite to the full lest extent permitted by applicable law from and against all expenses, losses, damages, judgments, fines and other specified costs that may result or arise in connection with such indemnite expense in a function with such indemnite expenses in the provide that, upon an indemniter is request and subject to certain conditions, we will advance expenses to the indemnite. Pursuant to the indemnification agreements, an indemnite is presumed to be entitled to indemnification, and we have the burden of proving otherwise. The indemnification agreements also provide that, to the extent that we maintain an insurance policy providing liability insurance for directors, officers, employees, agents or fiduciaries of the Company, indemnitees shall be covered by such policy to the maximum extent of the available coverage. The foregoing is only a brief description of the indemnification agreements, does not purpor to be complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the Company's form of indemnification agreement, which previously has been filed with the SEC.

Other Transaction

On December 31, 2017, we sold an indirect wholly owned subsidiary to Reid Smith, the brother of Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer, in consideration for a note receivable in the amount of approximately \$1.0 million, which approximated the net book value of the disposed entity. In connection with this transaction, we also received a separate note receivable from the disposed entity in the amount of approximately \$1.0 million, representing certain accounts payable of the disposed entity that we had previously paid on its behalf. During the 2020 fiscal year, the notes were amended to, among other things, reduce the outstanding principal balances of the notes, eliminate the accrual of interest thereon and revise the respective payment schedules of the amounts outstanding under the notes. During fiscal 2022, the largest aggregate amount of principal paid on the notes was approximately \$170,000. As of September 30, 2022, the aggregate remaining principal balance of the notes was approximately \$678,000. Remaining payments are scheduled to be made in periodic installments through the 2026 fiscal year.

FSC, our North Carolina subsidiary, is a party to a master services subcontract with Austin Trucking, LLC ("Austin Trucking"), an entity owned by Jacob R. Austin, the brother-in-law of Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer. Pursuant to the agreement, Austin Trucking performs subcontract work for FSC, including trucking services. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, FSC incurred costs of approximately \$8.7 million for these subcontract services. As of September 30, 2022, we had approximately \$695,000 due to Austin Trucking reflected in accounts payable.

Prior to our acquisition of FSC in 2011, FSC advanced funds to an entity owned by Fred J. Smith, Jr., the father of Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III, our President and Chief Executive Officer, in connection with a land development project. Through March 2021, the obligations of the borrower entity to repay the advances were guaranteed by a separate entity owned by Fred J. Smith, Jr. Amounts outstanding under the advances did not bear interest and were scheduled to mature in full in March 2021, FSC amended and restated the terms, as a result of which Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III personally assumed the remaining balance of the obligation. No new amounts were advanced to Mr. Smith by the Company, FSC or any subsidiary or affiliate thereof in connection with the transaction. Under the amended and restated terms, Mr. Smith executed a promissory note in favor of FSC in the principal amount of approximately \$774 thousand. The note bears simple interest at a rate of 4.0% and requires annual minimum payments of \$100 thousand, inclusive of principal and accrued interest, with any remaining principal and accrued interest due and payable in full on December 31, 2027. As security for his payment obligations, Mr. Smith pledged as collateral 30,000 shares of Class A common stock owned by Mr. Smith personally. During fiscal 2022, the largest aggregate amount of principal on the note was \$100,000. As of September 30, 2022, the aggregate remaining amount outstanding in respect of the note was approximately \$712,000, inclusive of accrued interest.

We are a party to an access agreement with Island Pond Corporate Services, LLC ("Island Pond") regarding certain property owned by affiliates of Ned N. Fleming, III, the Executive Chairman of our Board and Managing Partner of SunTx. Pursuant to the agreement, we have a non-exclusive right to use certain land located in Baker County, Georgia for the purpose of business development. We paid Island Pond \$320,000 during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 pursuant to the terms of the agreement.

Brandi Harper, the wife of John L. Harper, our Senior Vice President, serves as General Counsel of WCC. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, WCC paid Brandi Harper approximately \$319,000 in cash compensation and approximately \$11,000 in benefits, representing total compensation of approximately \$330,000 paid to Ms. Harper in connection with her employment.

Brandon Owens, the son of Charles E. Owens, our Vice Chairman, serves as the Vice President of Operations of WCC. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, WCC paid Mr. Owens approximately \$455,000 in cash compensation and approximately \$37,000 in benefits, and we granted equity awards with multi-year time-based vesting criteria having an aggregate grant date fair market value of approximately \$58,000, representing total compensation of approximately \$550,000 paid to Mr. Owens during fiscal 2022 in connection with his employment.

Joey Armstrong, the brother of M. Brett Armstrong, our Senior Vice President, Operations, serves as Business Development Manager of WCC. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, WCC paid Joey Armstrong approximately \$125,000 in cash compensation and approximately \$17,000 in benefits, representing total compensation of approximately \$142,000 paid to Mr. Armstrong during fiscal 2022 in connection with his employment.

N. Nelson Fleming, IV, the son of Ned N. Fleming, III, the Executive Chairman of our Board and Managing Partner of SunTx, serves as our Vice President of Strategy and Business Development. During the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, we paid Nelson Fleming approximately \$334,000 in cash compensation and approximately \$35,000 in benefits and granted equity awards with an aggregate grant date fair market value of approximately \$252,000, representing total compensation of approximately \$621,000 paid to Nelson Fleming during fiscal 2022 in connection with his employment.

DELINQUENT SECTION 16(a) REPORTS

Section 16(a) of the Exchange Act requires our directors and officers and persons who beneficially own more than 10% of any class of our equity securities to file with the SEC reports of ownership and changes in ownership of the Company's common stock held by them. Copies of these reports must also be provided to the Company. Based on our review of these reports, we believe that, during the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022, all such reports that were required to be filed were filed on a timely basis, except that (i) two reports filed jointly by SunTx and Messrs. Fleming, Matteson and Jennings related to distributions of shares of Class A and Class B common stock from certain SunTx funds in each of November 2021 and December 2021 were filed subsequent to the applicable deadlines and (ii) one report required to be filed by Mr. Harper related to a purchase of shares of Class A common stock by his spouse was not filed during the fiscal year. The late SunTx filing in December 2021 was due to administrative delay in receiving EDGAR filing codes for a new filer.

REPORT OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Audit Committee of the Board is currently composed of three directors, all of whom satisfy the heightened independence requirements specified in Rule 10A-3 under the Exchange Act and the listing standards of Nasdaq. All members of the Audit Committee are financially literate, as that qualification has been interpreted by the Company's Board in its business judgment, and two members of the Audit Committee qualify as "audit committee financial experts," as that term is defined by the SEC. The Audit Committee operates under a written charter.

The Audit Committee hereby submits the following report:

- The Audit Committee has reviewed and discussed with management the Company's audited consolidated financial statements.
- The Audit Committee has discussed with the Company's independent registered public accountants, RSM, the matters required to be discussed by the applicable requirements of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board ("PCAOB") and the SEC.
- The Audit Committee has received and reviewed the written disclosures and the letter from RSM required by applicable rules of the PCAOB regarding RSM's communications with the Audit Committee concerning independence, and has discussed with RSM their independence.

Based on the review and discussions referred to above, the Audit Committee recommended to the Board that the audited consolidated financial statements be included in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 for filing with the SEC. The information contained in this report shall not be deemed to be "soliciting material" or to be "filed with the SEC" or subject to the liabilities of Section 18 of the Exchange Act, nor shall such information be incorporated by reference into any future filing under the Securities Act or the Exchange Act, except to the extent that we specifically incorporate it be reference into such filing.

Audit Committee:

Noreen E. Skelly, *Chairperson* Michael H. McKay Stefan L. Shaffer

PROPOSAL 1 ELECTION OF CLASS II DIRECTORS

General

Upon the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee, the Board has nominated the following individuals for election as Class II directors of the Company to serve for a three-year term expiring at the 2026 Annual Meeting of Stockholders:

Craig Jennings Mark R. Matteson

Unless a stockholder instructs otherwise, shares represented by properly submitted proxies will be voted **FOR**" the election of the director nominees listed above. The Board anticipates that the nominees listed above will be able to serve, but if any nominee should be unable or unwilling to serve, proxies will be voted for a substitute selected by the Board.

Vote Required; Board Recommendation

The election of directors will be determined by a plurality of the votes cast by the stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote thereon. Under a plurality voting standard, the directors who are elected to serve on our Board will be the two nominees receiving the highest number of votes cast in the election.

 $The \ Board\ unanimously\ recommends\ that\ the\ stockholders\ vote\ ``FOR"\ each\ of\ the\ nominees\ named\ above.$

PROPOSAL 2 RATIFICATION OF APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANTS

The Audit Committee has selected RSM as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2023. Stockholder ratification of the appointment is not required under Delaware law, but the Board bas decided to ascertain the position of the Company's stockholders on the appointment. The Audit Committee and the Board believe that the continued retention of RSM as the Company's independent registered public accountants is in the best interests of the Company and its stockholders. If the appointment of RSM is not ratified, the Audit Committee may reconsider its appointment of RSM.

C

RSM audited our financial statements for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 and has served as our independent registered public accounting firm since June 2017. It is expected that a representative of RSM will be present at the Annual Meeting to respond to appropriate questions and will be given the opportunity to make a statement if he or she so desires.

Audit Committee Pre-Approval Policy

Our Board has a policy for the pre-approval of audit and non-audit services performed by the independent registered public accountants, pursuant to which the Audit Committee generally is required to pre-approve the audit and permissible non-audit services performed by the independent registered public accountants in order to assure that the provision of such services does not impair the accountants' independence. The Audit Committee considers non-audit fees and services when assessing the accountants independence. Unless a type of service to be provided by the independent registered public accountants has received general accountants has received general accountants has received general elimits, the services will require specific pre-approval and the Audit Committee. Any amounts invoiced for services rendered that materially exceed pre-approved cost levels will require specific approval by the Audit Committee prior to the payment of such invoice. On an annual basis, the Audit Committee may pre-approve specific services that are expected to be provided to the Company by the independent registered public accountants during the following twelve months. The most recent pre-approval occurred in November 2022. The Audit Committee may delegate pre-approval authority to one or more of its members, who in turn must report any pre-approval decisions to the Audit Committee at its next scheduled meeting.

Fees Paid to RSM

The following table presents fees for professional services rendered by RSM for the audit of the Company's annual financial statements for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, and fees billed for other services rendered by RSM during those periods, including out-of-pocket expenses.

		2022	2021
Audit Fees	\$	1,872,390	\$ 1,938,059
Audit-Related Fees		_	_
Tax Fees		120,750	121,800
All Other Fees		_	_
	S	1,993,140	\$ 2,059,859

Audit Fees. This category includes fees for professional services related to the audit of the Company's financial statements and review of financial statements included in the Company's Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q, as well as services that are normally provided by RSM in connection with statutory and regulatory filings. Specifically, the amounts in the table above represent fees and expenses related to (i) the audit of the Company's annual financial statements for the fiscal years ended September 30, 2022 and 2021, including testing of our internal controls related to the requirement under Section 404 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act for RSM to opine on our internal controls, (ii) review of the Company's interim financial statements and related disclosures included in periodic reports filed with the SEC, (iii) work performed in connection with the Company's registration statement and prospectus supplement filed during fiscal 2021, and (iv) audit services related to subsidiary-level financial data of our operating companies for submission to, and for purposes of qualifying our operating companies to perform work with, various state Departments of Transportation. In each case, these services were approved by the Audit Committee pursuant to the pre-approval policy described above.

Audit-Related Fees. This category includes fees billed for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit or review of the Company's financial statements and are not included in Audit Fees. There were no such fees for the 2022 or 2021 fiscal years.

Tax Fees. This category includes fees billed for professional services related to tax compliance, tax advice and tax planning. For the 2022 fiscal year, the amount in the table above relates to the preparation of federal and state corporate income tax returns, tax consultation with respect to acquisitions and other corporate tax matters. For fiscal 2021, the amount in the table above relates to fees for tax preparation services and tax advice rendered by RSM with respect to certain proposed acquisitions and other transactions impacting the Company's corporate structure. In each case, these services were approved by the Audit Committee pursuant to the pre-approval policy described above.

All Other Fees. This category includes fees billed to the Company for products and services provided by RSM that do not fall into one of the other three categories above. There were no such fees during the 2022 or 2021 fiscal years.

Vote Required; Board Recommendation

The ratification of the appointment of RSM as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the votes cast by the stockholders present in person or represented by proxy at the Annual Meeting and entitled to vote on the proposal.

The Board unanimously recommends that the stockholders vote "FOR" Proposal 2.

${\bf PROPOSAL~3}$ ${\bf APPROVAL~OF~AMENDMENT~TO~AMENDED~AND~RESTATED~CERTIFICATE~OF~INCORPORATION}$

General

Our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation limits the monetary liability of our directors in certain circumstances pursuant to, and consistent with, Section 102(b)(7) of the Delaware General Corporation Law (the "DGCL"). Effective August 1, 2022, Section 102(b)(7) of the DGCL was amended to permit a corporation to include within its certificate of incorporation a provision eliminating or limiting monetary liability for certain senior corporate officers for a breach of the duty of care in certain circumstances. The Board has unanimously approved and declared advisables used ha amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation and recommends that our stockholders approve such amendment. Upon approval of this proposal, the Company will file a Certificate of Amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation (a "Certificate of Amendment") in the form attached hereto as Appendix A.

The Board believes that amending our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation to add the authorized liability protection for certain officers, consistent with the protection in our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation currently afforded our directors, is necessary in order to continue to attract and retain experienced and qualified officers. The proposed Certificate of Amendment would allow for the exculpation of certain officers only in connection with direct claims brought by stockholders, including class actions, but would not eliminate officers' monetary liability for breach of fiduciary duty claims brought by the Company itself or for derivative claims brought by stockholders in the name of the Company. As is currently the case with directors under our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation, the Certificate of Incorporation and the Company of the Company o

Vote Required; Board Recommendation

The approval of the amendment to our Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation requires the affirmative vote of a majority of the shares outstanding and entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting.

The Board unanimously recommends that the stockholders vote "FOR" Proposal 3.

OTHER MATTERS

As of the date of this Proxy Statement, the Board does not know of any business that will be presented for consideration at the Annual Meeting other than as specified herein and in the Notice, but if other matters are presented, it is the intention of the persons designated as proxies to vote in accordance with applicable law and their judgment on such matters.

DEADLINE FOR STOCKHOLDER PROPOSALS

In order for a proposal by a stockholder of the Company to be eligible to be included in the proxy statement and form of proxy for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders pursuant to the proposal process prescribed by Rule 14a-8, the proposal must be received by the Secretary of the Company at Construction Partners, Inc., 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303, on or before September 26, 2023. However, pursuant to Rule 14a-8, if the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is held on a date that is before January 24, 2024 or after March 24, 2024, then a stockholder proposal submitted for inclusion in the proxy statement for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders must be received by us a reasonable time before we begin to print and mail our proxy statement for the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders.

If a stockholder is (i) submitting a proposal outside the proposal process mandated by Rule 14a-8 to be presented at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or (ii) nominating an individual for election as a director at the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders, in each case pursuant to the advance notice provision of the Company's Amended and Restated By-laws, the proposal or nomination must be received by the Secretary of the Company at 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303 not earlier than October 26, 2023 or later than November 25, 2023, together with the necessary supporting documentation required under that by-law provision, provided, however, that if and only if the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is not scheduled to be held between January 24, 2024 and April 23, 2024, then such stockholder's proposal or nomination must be received by the Secretary of the Company at 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303 and earlier than the 120th day before the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders or (ii) the 10th day following the day on which public announcement of the date of the 2024 Annual Meeting of Stockholders is first made by the Company.

ANNUAL REPORT ON FORM 10-K

You may receive a copy of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2022 without charge by sending a written request to Construction Partners, Inc., 290 Healthwest Drive, Suite 2, Dothan, Alabama 36303, Attention: Secretary.

CERTIFICATE OF AMENDMENT TO AMENDED AND RESTATED CERTIFICATE OF INCORPORATION

Construction Partners, Inc. (the "Corporation"), a corporation organized and existing under and by virtue of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, does hereby certify as follows:

- 1. The Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of the Corporation was originally filed with the Delaware Secretary of State on April 23, 2018 (the "Certificate of Incorporation").
- 2. At a meeting of the Board of Directors of the Corporation duly called and held on November 3, 2022, resolutions were duly adopted setting forth a proposed amendment of the Certificate of Incorporation, declaring said amendment to be advisable and submitting said amendment for consideration thereof at the annual meeting of stockholders of said Corporation. The resolution setting forth the proposed amendment is as follows:

RESOLVED, that the Certificate of Incorporation of this Corporation be amended by changing Section 8.1 thereof so that, as amended, said Section 8.1 shall be and read as follows:

Section 8.1 Limitation of Director and Officer Liability

To the fullest extent that the DGCL or any other law of the State of Delaware as the same exists or is hereafter amended permits the limitation or elimination of the liability of directors or officers, no person who is or was a director or officer of the Corporation shall be personally liable to the Corporation or any of its stockholders for monetary damages for breach of fiduciary duty as a director or officer. Any repeal or amendment of this Section 8.1 by the stockholders of the Corporation or by changes in law, or the adoption of any other provision of this Certificate inconsistent with this Section 8.1 will, unless otherwise required by law, be prospective only (except to the extent such amendment or change in law permits the Corporation to further limit or eliminate the liability of directors or officers) and shall not adversely affect any right or protection of a director or officer of the Corporation existing at the time of such repeal or amendment or adoption of such inconsistent provision with respect to acts or omissions occurring prior to such repeal or amendment or adoption of such inconsistent provision.

- 3. Thereafter, pursuant to resolution of its Board of Directors, the annual meeting of the stockholders of said Corporation was duly called and held upon notice in accordance with Section 222 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, at which meeting the necessary number of shares as required by statute were voted in favor of the amendment.
 - 4. The aforesaid amendment to the Certificate of Incorporation was duly adopted in accordance with Section 242 of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware.
 - 5. All other provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation shall remain in full force and effect.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, said Corporation has caused this Certificate of Amendment to be signed this day of	, 2023.
	CONSTRUCTION PARTNERS, INC.
	By: Ned N. Fleming, III Executive Chairman of the Board

PRELIMINARY COPY -- SUBJECT TO COMPLETION



SCAN TO
VIEW MATERIALS & VOTE

VIEW MATERIALS & VOTE

VIEW THE PRINCIPLE "Investignation or is sen the OR Barrode above
the the internet to tarmed part sering restructions and for electrone choice; or
the restrict of the principle of the pri

TO VOTE,	MARK BLOCKS BELOW IN BLUE OR BLACK INK AS FOLLOW	VS:	D94510-P82840 KEEP THIS PI	ORTION	N FOR YO	UR REC
	THIS PRO	XY CAR	D IS VALID ONLY WHEN SIGNED AND DATED. DETACH AND	RETUR	IN THIS PO	ORTION
CONST	RUCTION PARTNERS, INC.					
	BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR" H OF THE NOMINEES IN PROPOSAL 1.				_	\neg
1.	Proposal to elect two Class II directors to serve for a three-year term expiring at the 2026 annual meeting of stockholders.					'
l	Nominees:	For	Withhold			
	1a. Craig Jennings	0	0			
l	1b. Mark R. Matteson		0			
THE	BOARD OF DIRECTORS RECOMMENDS A VOTE "FOR"	PROPOS	ALS 2 AND 3.	For	Against	Absta
2.	Proposal to ratify the appointment of RSM US LLP as the Con-	npany's inc	dependent registered public accountants for the fiscal year ending September 30, 2023.	0	0	0
3.	Proposal to approve an amendment to the Company's Amen	ded and Re	estated Certificate of Incorporation to limit the liability of certain officers of the Company.	0	0	0
is m	shares represented by this proxy, when properly executed, vade, this proxy will be voted FOR each of the nominering, the persons named in this proxy will vote in their discr	es in Prop	ed in the manner directed herein by the undersigned stockholder(s). If no direction osal 1 and FOR Proposals 2 and 3. If any other matters properly come before the			
		Yes	No			
Plea	se indicate whether you plan to attend this meeting.		0			
			as attorney, executor, administrator, trustee or guardian, please add your title as such, sinner is a corporation, please sign in full corporate name by duly authorized officer.			

Important Notice Regarding the Availability of Proxy Materials for the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held on February 23, 2023: The Notice and Proxy Statement and Annual Report are available at www.proxyvote.com.

This communication presents only an overview of the more complete proxy materials. We encourage you to review all of the important information contained in the proxy materials before voting.

CONSTRUCTION PARTNERS, INC. ANNUAL MEETING OF STOCKHOLDERS THIS PROXY IS SOLICITED BY THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The stockholder(s) hereby appoint(s) Ned N. Fleming, III, Fred J. (Jule) Smith, III and R. Alan Palmer, or any of them, as proxies, each with the power to appoint his substitute, and hereby authorize(s) them to represent and to vote, as designated on the reverse side of this ballot, all of the shares of common stock of Construction Partners, Inc. that the stockholder(s) is/are entitled to vote at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders to be held at 9.00 a.m., Central Time, on February 2.023, at the Double Tree by Hilton, located at 2740 Ross Clark Circle, Dothan, Alabama 36301, and any adjournment or postponement thereof.

THIS PROXY, WHEN PROPERLY EXECUTED, WILL BE VOTED AS DIRECTED BY THE STOCKHOLDER(S). IF NO SUCH DIRECTIONS ARE GIVEN, THIS PROXY WILL BE VOTED FOR THE ELECTION OF EACH OF THE NOMINEES IN PROPOSAL 1 AND FOR PROPOSALS 2 AND 3.

PLEASE MARK, SIGN, DATE AND RETURN THIS PROXY CARD PROMPTLY USING THE ENCLOSED REPLY ENVELOPE.

CONTINUED AND TO BE SIGNED ON REVERSE SIDE